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THE CLERK: • Substitute House Bill 6363, as amended by House 

"A" and "B" 

Total Number Voting 134 

Necessary for Passage 68 

Those voting Yea 134 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 16 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The bill, as amended, passes. 

Chamber stand at ease . 

• (Chamber at ease.) 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The Chamber will come back to order. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 106. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 41, Calendar Number 106, favorable report 

of the joint standing committee on Government 

Administration, Elections, House Bill 6373, AN ACT 

CONCERNING THE POLICING OF INDIAN TRIBAL LAND. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

• Representative Dargan. 

"o, 
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REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

334 
May 21, 2013 

I move acceptance of the joint committee's 

favorable report and passage of the bill. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The question is on acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill. 

Will you remark, sir? 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

The bill before us will allow the Department of 

Emergency Service and Public Protection to enter into 

a separate memorandum of agreement with both our 

Native American tribes, the Mohegan Tribe and 

Mashantucket Pequots, to allow each one to establish a 

police department relative to our POST standards and 

peace officer standards within our state. 

For over -- over the number of years, our State 

Police, along with law enforcement personnel at these 

two facilities, have been responsible not only for 

security but arrest powers, and our two tribes 

presently do not really have arrest powers at either 

one of the facilities . 

We, as a state, will still have the casino gaming 
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unit there that's staffed by the department underneath 

the State Police. It will also give Southeastern 

Connecticut another 50 to 60 law enforcement personnel 

within that respective part of the state. 

We, as a state, have had a tremendous working 

relationship with our two sovereign communities. The 

two communities -- law enforcement communities there 

once they finally get POST certified will have to 

report back to us. 

And with that, the Clerk is in possession of LCO 

Number 7361. May he please call, then I'll be allowed 

to summarize . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO 7361, which will 

be designated House Amendment "A." 

THE CLERK: 

House Amendment "A," LCO 7361, introduced by 

Representative Dargan, et al. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The gentleman seeks leave of the chamber to 

summarize. 

Is there objection? Is there objection? 

Seeing none, you may proceed with summarization, 

sir. 
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REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 
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With my ranking member and the chair of GAE and 

his ranking member, we thought that it was important 

that the Legislative Branch with this memorandum of 

agreement that it would be reported back to the 

respective leaders: to yourself, to the majority 

leader, minority leader, president pro tern, majority 

leader and the minority leader in the Senate, and I 

move for its adoption. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The question is on adoption of House Amendment 

"A. II 

Will you remark? Will you remark further? 

Representative Lavielle. 

Representative Lavielle has taken her name off 

the board. 

Is there anyone else? Would you care to remark 

further on House Amendment "A"? 

If not, let me try your minds. All those in 

favqr of House Amendment "A," please signify by saying 

aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye. 
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SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Those opposed, nay. 

The ayes have it. 

The amendment is adopted. 

Do you care to remark further on the bill as 

amended? 

Representative Giegler of the 138th. 

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I'd like to ask a couple of questions to the 

Chairman of the Public Safety Committee. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Please proceed, madam. 

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

On the bill before us, it implies that there is 

no fiscal impact. However, is it not true that they 

are not unable to assess the costs until the outcome 

of the negotiations between DESPP and the two tribes? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Is that a question, madam? 

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

Yeah. I said is it true -- is it not true, so 

\ 
maybe -- do you want me to rephrase? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 
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I didn't -- I didn't understand the question if 

you could just --

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

Sure. 

There's no fiscal impact noted on the bill. 

However, isn't it true that they are unable to assess 

the cost until the outcome of the negotiations takes 

place between DESPP and the two tribes occur? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker . 

Going back 20-plus years when the MOU was first 

put into place with the Mashantucket Pequots and then 

later with the Mohegan Tribe, the entire cost of law 

enforcement was incurred through the two tribes. 

Since those years 

8147 end of part 6 

Start of Part 7 Lgg Job 8147 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

(cont.) --now that the two tribes have said that in 

tough economic times, too, that they realize that 

that through the Federal Bureau of Indian Affairs and 

our POST standards that they could as efficiently run 
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their own law enforcement at these two facilities with 

not -- without getting rid of law enforcement from the 

State Police and then we could also clear some other 

law enforcement people from the State Police that ~ere 

assigned to each of these tribes to be better serviced 

within those barracks in those respected areas. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, Representative Dargan. 

Representative Giegler. 

REP. GIEGLER (138~h): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker . 

And I thank Representative Dargan for the answer. 

Who currently is responsible for the law 

enforcement at the two casinos and has the costs that 

have incurred exceeded the reimbursements? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

I take it that that question is through the 

Speaker? 

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

Thank you -- to the Chairman of the Public Safety 

Committee. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you. 
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Representative Dargan . 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

340 
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In a collaborative way, depending on what the 

incident is there, both tribes do have some form of 

security personnel there, and they also have a State 

Police personnel at those facilities. And depending 

on what that incident is it could be if it's a 

small incident or a larger incident, it could be 

similar to our mutual aids that we have with other law 

enforcement facilities in Southeastern Connecticut. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Giegler. 

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And one more final question to the Chair of the 

Public Safety Committee. The -- during the public 

hearing we heard a lot of support for the bill from 

the local area police departments, but one concern 

that had been expressed by the State Police was what 

would be the court of jur1sdiction for the arrest? 

Would it be the state or would it be the tribal 

nation? 
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• Through you, Mr. Speak~r . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

Presently, it's still --with any arrest would 

still come through the department of our State Police. 

Until both tribes have met all the standards and 

guidelines of our POST certification, arrest powers 

are still not given to either one of those law 

enforcement agencies at this present time. 

Through you . 

• SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Giegler. 

REP. GIEGLER (138th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And I thank the Chairman for his answers. 

This bill went out of the Public Safety Committee 

unanimously. I think this will be a good means by 

which to enforce the law at the at the casinos, and 

I urge my colleagues' support. Thank you. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, madam . 

• Would you care to remark on the bill as amended? 
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Representative Miner of the 66th . 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
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If I might just a few questions to the proponent 

of the bill, through you, please. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Please proceed, sir. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Mr. Speaker, it's my understanding that there's 

currently an ongoing process to take a look at some of 

the things that may have been missed as part of the 

earlier gun bill, and through you, is it is 

anticipated that at some point, or maybe the gentleman 

knows, is there any police force currently located at 

the casinos were they would actually be armed? 

Through you. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

Once they enter into this memorandum of agreement 

and they're POST certified, the answer would be yes. 

Through you . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 
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Representative Miner . 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 
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And I guess I would just suggest that I don't 

know exactly what the time frame would be to do that 

but I think we had the same -- a similar situation 

with some of the Connecticut agencies already where 

they may not be certified to either carry, buy, 

whatever, something that we have restricted the 

ownership of, and so I don't know if the gentleman 

knows what the how would be accomplished. Is that 

something that will happen once they're certified? 

We're not going to -- or is it assumed that within 

the, let's say, fix-it bill that would be authorized 

now? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

Just dealing with the peace officer status of it 

that the -- that these are two facilities that would 

be no different than a resident trooper town that 

decided to go away with a resident trooper town and 

005~01 
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• 
decided to start their own law enforcement agency . 

They would work through the -- the standards that we 

have in place. And once each and every one of those 

individuals are POST certified -- presently the 

Mohegan Tribe is at about 95 percent and Foxwoods at 

about 75 percent~ and some of their training is 

federalized that's even more certification than POST. 

So until they meet the guidelines of our POST 

certification, they will not be viewed as a local 

police department until that time and that memorandum 

of agreement is signed into place. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

• SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And I'm not looking to prolong this. I would 

just suggest that, perhaps, there would be some 

opportunity look to look at making sure that they're 

not somehow prohibited from owning the kind of guns 

that it takes to do law enforcement and then we have 

to come back at some point in the future and provide 

them that authority, so that's all I was suggesting so 

maybe we can take a look at that now. Thank you. 



• 

• 

• 

cah/cjd/lgg/cd/gbr 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 
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Would you care to remark on the bill as amended? 

Representative Bowles of the 42nd. 

REP. BOWLES (42nd): 

Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

If I may ask, through you, there were a few 

questions that one of the local communities in my 

district have asked and I would like to just go ahead 

and ask the proponent of this bill, if I may, as 

amended, these questions? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Please proceed, sir. 

REP. BOWLES (42nd): 

Thank you, sir. 

Essentially, the questions have to do -- and 
' 

again these are -- these are towns that are contiguous 

to the two tribes, and specifically what laws will be 

enforced by the tribal police, federal, state and/or 

tribal, and what recourse will nontribal citizens be 

afforded? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan . 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker. 
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If they're recognized POST certified as a police 

department, it will act like any other respective 

community town, peace officer status, police officer 

department within our state. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Bowles. 

REP. BOWLES (42nd): 

Okay, thank you. 

And I guess a corresponding question, through 

you, Mr. Speaker, would be does a jurisdiction extend 

to state or local roads adjacent to tribal lands? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

I don't think they want to branch off any more 

than the property that they have unless there's a 

major incident where they have some sort of mutual aid 

response to that facility, but it wouldn't be any 

different than any one of our respective communities 

right now. 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Bowles. 

REP. BOWLES (42nd): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

347 
May 21, 2013 

And the last question really has to do with the 

particular community that I -- I'm asking these 

questions on behalf of are looking to actually 

establish their own police department. They have 

previously been supervised by State Police but if 

they, in fact, do away with that State Police 

supervision, do they -- do they have any jurisdiction 

themselves have any authority on tribal lands; that 

is, if there is an incident, can they be without State 

Police supervision, can they be called through a 

mutual aid agreement or some similar initiative to go 

ahead and respond? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

I think that is current law unless there was a --

a felony that was on tribal property then there might 
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be some outside State Police presence that was called 

into investigate that incident. 

Through you. 

REP. BOWLES (42nd): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Bowles. 

REP. BOWLES (42nd): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I thank the proponent of this bill. I will have 

additional questions for clarification, but I will ask 

them off-line . 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Do you care to remark? Do you care to remark 

further on the bill as amended? 

Representative Yaccarino of the 87th. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Just one good -- one question for the good 

chairman of Public Safety 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Please proceed, sir. 
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REP~ YACCARINO (87th): 

-- through you, Mr. Speaker. 

Will this affect the fluent number of the state 

troopers in that area in the whole state of 

Connecticut? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

I'm sorry. I couldn't hear --

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

I'll repeat it . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Could you please repeat the question? 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

With this new -- when this new law is in effect, 

will this affect the State Police numbers? I know 

there's been talk of reducing their numbers. Will 

this have any effect on them negatively? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, no. It won't impact the -- the 
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number of sworn personnel that we have with the 

Department of Public Safety. 

Through you. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Yaccarino. 

REP. YACCARINO (87th): 

Thank you,. Mr. Speaker. 

I was I'm always concerned that we're looking 

to reduce the numbers. I did ~upport this bill in 

committee, and I still support it this evening, but 

I'm just worrisome that we don't -- I don't want to 

see the State Police reduced in numbers . 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Would you care to remark on the bill as amended? 

Representative O'Dea of the 125th. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

-A few questions for the proponent, if I may, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Please proceed, sir . 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 
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As I understand it the testimony to the committee 

was all positive with the exception of the 

representative from the union, is that correct, to the 

proponent? 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, that is correct. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

As I understand it --

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative O'Dea . 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you, sir. 

And as I understood it Joe Lavin the current 

director was a former State Police officer for 17 

years and is in favor of this; is that correct? 

Mr. Speaker, to the proponent. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Yeah, through the Chair. 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker . 

Not looking at his testimony, but I -- there was 
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testimony from a number of other law enforcement 

personnel that either working there now or has worked 

for the Department of Public Safety are going to work 

for one of the two tribal nations. 

Through you. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative O'Dea. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And as I understand it in reading the bill -- in 

the testimony, there's no plans to get away from being 

POST certified through this bill, is that correct, Mr . 

Speaker, to the Chairman? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN (115th): 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

No. They will receive their peace officer status 

just like any other community, just like the Capitol 

Police that represent us here or represent us in each 

of our respective communities, they need to be 

certified. 
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Through you . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Representative O'Dea. 

REP. O'DEA (125th): 

Thank you. 

353 
May 21, 2013 

I'm here to-- ready to support the bill, and I 

thank the -- the responses. 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, sir. 

Would you care to remark further? Would you care 

to remark further on the bill as amended? 

If not, staff and guests to the well of the 

House. Members take your seats. The machine will be 

open. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. Will 

members please return to the chamber immediately. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 

voted? Members please check the board to make sure 

your vote is properly cast . 

If all the members have voted, the machine will 
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THE CLERK: 
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Hous~ Bill 6373 as amended by House "A" 

Total Number Voting 135 

Necessary for Passage 68 

Those voting Yea 132 

Those voting Nay 3 

Those absent and not voting 5 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

The bill, as amended, passes. 

THE CLERK: 

Excuse me -- absent and not voting , 15 0 

I'm sorry, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 

Thank you, Mr. Clerk. 

The bill, as amended, passes. 

Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 174. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 6, Calendar Number 174, favorable report 

of the joint standing committee on Insurance and Real 

Estate, House Bill 6550, AN ACT CONCERNING LOSS RATIO 

GUARANTEES FOR INDIVIDUAL HEALTH INSURANCE POLICIES . 

SPEAKER SHARKEY: 
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Bill 6373, and Calendar page 36, Calendar 649, House Bill 
5113 from the Committee on Public Safety and Security. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

(Inaud~ble) Calendar 638, House Bill Number 6373, AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE POLICING OF INDIAN TRIBAL LAND, Favorable 
Report of the Committee on Public Safety. 

THE CHAIR: 

Good afternoon, Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Good afternoon, Madam President. 

I move acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable 
Report, madam, and passage of the bill in concurrence with 
the House as amended by House "A." 

THE CHAIR: 

And they -- the motion is on acceptance and passage in 
concurrence. 

Will you remark, ma'am? 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Yes. Thank you, Madam President. 

The bill before us authorizes DESPP, the Department of 
Emergency Services and Public Protection, upon approval 
from the chief state's attorney to enter into a MOA, a 
memorandum of agreement, with the Mohegans and the 
Mashantucket Pequots to establish the authortty of their 
tribal police departments in the exercise of law 
enforcement. 

However, that transition would be subject to their having 
completed training and certification process through our 
established post, which is the police officer standard and 
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The bill also gives the commissioner and the chief states's 
attorney the power -- the joint power to revoke such an 
agreement at any time. And I move passage of the bill, 
Madam President. It will help to, in large measure, 
better utilize state resources, our -- specifically our 
state troopers, to get as many back on the highways for 
the safe travel of the -- the citizenry at large, and also 
to support the tribal police entities which have long 
existed and are really very far along in the certification 
process. 

I move passage, madam. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark? 

Senator Witkos. 

SENATOR WITKOS: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

I rise in strong support of the-- the bill that's before 
us. I had the opportunity to -- to meet with folks from 
emergency service, DESPP -- whatever the acronym is 
there -- and I think that they've really ironed out all 
the -- what I would consider some issues about procedural 
things. And I did see a letter from the state police union 
regarding some of the issues they had. I think they've 
been addressed in the MOU. I think it's, as Senator 
Hartley, it's a great use of-- of state resources. And 
I would urge the Chamber's adoption. 

Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

Will you remark? Will you remark? 

Senator Guglielmo . 

SENATOR GUGLIELMO: 
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Thank you, Madam Pres1dent. 
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Just a -- through you, a question for the proponent. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR GUGLIELMO: 

Senator Hartley,' just -- when it says that the -- we've 
established tribal police authority, would that mean that 
they'd be using tribal law to apply to whatever the 
infraction was? I-- I think that's current law but I'm 
not positive. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. And through you to Senator 
Guglielmo. 

That is correct. It is current. 

SENATOR GUGLIELMO: 

Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Senator. Thank you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

Will you remark? 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

Through you, I have a couple of questions to the proponent 
of the bill. 

004327 
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THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR KANE: 
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Senator Hartley, if I -- if I may -- and I would just like 
to simplify the bill, if I could. Is this a move to get 
away from the state troopers that are currently working 
at the casino properties and mov'e to a tribal police force? 
Is -- is that what this underlying bill is doing. 

Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Through you, Madam President . 

It is essentially about common sense in terms of best 
utilization of resources, I would say, both on the state 
side as well as on the tribal side. And if I might share 
with you, Senator Kane, for instance, in 2011, our costs 
for law enforcement at those units exceeded what our 
agreement was in that year by $1.2 million. And in the 
following year, we exceeded our expenses by $2.2 million. 
And it translated to significant overtime needs, in terms 
of meeting the staffing conditions. 

The tribal entities have their own police forces. They, 
in large measure, are retired police officers, state 
troopers, who, in fact, are seasoned and certified. And 
so this makes much sense in terms of best utilization from 
the state side as well as, I would believe, the tribal side. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 
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And the -- I believe there was something in here in regards 
to the POST, Police Officer Standard and Training Council. 
So are these officers currently POST certified or will get 
to become police POST certified through this legislation? 

Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. And through you to Senator 
Kane. 

Many of them indeed are already POST certified. The MOA 
will work out all of the details. And at the point when 
'their law enforcement units are completely certified, then 
this will be completed . 

So I should say that they're in the process. It's not 
totally done. But it is close at hand because of the 
number of staff that have already been certified. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

And are these officers like standard, if you will for lack 
of a better term, police officers exempt from the gun 
legislation that was passed, or would they have to follow 
the -- the gun law -- the new gun laws that was passed, 
as you and I do? 

Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Thank you, Madam President. And through you to Senator 
Kane. 

If I might ask you to please repeat that question, sir. 

SENATOR KANE: 

The 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

In the -- the large legislation that we passed this session 
in regard to weapons, guns, police officers are exempt from 
the limitations proposed in that bill. My question was, 
are these officers exempt as well? 

Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. Sorry. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Yes, thank you. Through you, Madam President. 

As they meet the -- the definition of peace officer, then 
they -- the same standard is applied to them. 

Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. 

SENATOR KANE: 
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The reason I ask that question-- because I know there's 
a-- there's a-- ambiguity, if you will, with constables 
and -- and how they fall under the gun legislation. So 
I just wanted to clarify that in this legislation. 

But I thank Senator Hartley for answering my questions. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

Will you remark? Will you remark? 

Senator Markley. 

SENATOR MARKLEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

And if I might, through you, just a couple of questions 
for the proponent of the bill as well . 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR MARKLEY: 

I wonder -- it s~ys that -- that we will be -- it broadens 
the definition of law enforcement unit to create -- include 
any agency, organ or department created and governed under 
each memorandum. And I guess my question would be, is 
there any comparable law enforcement unit now in 
existence? 

I -- I -- it seems to me, if I understand this correctly, 
that what we're taking is something in the nature of a 
private security force and giving them the powers and 
the -- the privileges which are currently reserved for 
sworn officers under government control. 
Am I right that this is a unique situation, or is there 
something parallel which exists already? 

Through you, Madam President . 
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Senator Hartley. 
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Thank you, Madam President. Through you to Senator 
Markley. 

This is prescribed for our -- the tribal units. It 
does it does not have a broader reach than that, sir. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Markley. 

SENATOR MARKLEY: 

Thank you, Madam President, and through you. 

Then I -- I -- to focus in on the -- really the part of 
that question that I was most interested in, am I right 
that there is nothing comparable to this, to your 
knowledge, currently in existence in the state? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Thank you, Madam President, and through you to Senator 
Markley. 

I believe that there is not, sir. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Markley. 

SENATOR MARKLEY: 

Thank you very much. 

Thank you, Senator Hartley, for your answers . 

I will only say that with an excess of caution and without 

' . 1 
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feeling that I have a thorough understanding of the 
lmplications to this decision, and despite the 
considerable cost savings, which I know will take place 
as a result of this action, I am hesitant to extend this 
power without having more clarity of the issue. And I will 
intend to oppose this bill. 

Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

Will you remark? 

Senator -- Senator Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

I appreciate the need for -- to do something here because, 
clearly, the state is on the wrong side of this equation, 
and that year after year we seem to be losing money for 
the services that we provide down on the reservations. 

And I -- I guess, the-- the question that I have for Senator 
Hartley-- and I'm not even sure if she would be the right 
person to ask this question of -- is why wouldn't it 
be-- and through you, Madam President-- why wouldn't it 
be an alternative for us just to bill more to the 
reservations for the services that the state police are 
providing them? 

I'm -- I'm assuming there's some kind of document out there 
that, I'm just not aware, but perhaps Senator Hartley knows. 

Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Through you, Madam President, to Senator Welch . 
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There is an agreement that is arrived at on an annual basis 
with regard to the expense for this. And perennially, at 
least for the'last four years, we have overspent, if you 
will, not anticipating, I am assuming, the proper cost. 
And it was because the staffing units were such that they 
then required overtim~. 

However, once again, by making these changes, they are 
going to be under the constraints of a memorandum of 
agreement which will be very prescriptive and can be 
revoked at any time should things perhaps not play out as 
we'anticipated. So we have great flexibility. 

Once again, as I mentioned, these units are primarily, and 
will be at the time of the inception, POST certified. And 
therefore, it is a pretty common sense step, then, to be 
able to take our resources, deploy them onto our highways 
about keeping our roads and highways as safe as we possibly 
can, while at the same time we have a very definitive 
understanding which will be under review on an annual basis 
and will come back to this Legislature and to the 
Committees of Cognizance . 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Kane. I'm sorry. Senator Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

Now, I'm starting to wonder. 

THE CHAIR: 

I apologize, sir. 

SENATOR WELCH: 

Thank you, Senator Hartley. I --

THE CHAIR: 

There's such a thing as (inaudible.) 
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-- I appreciate your response and I appreciate that -- that 
information. I -- I guess I struggle with, I think, when 
presented with a problem that there are multiple ways to 
solve to a problem, it seems to me that a different way 
to solve this problem would just to be -- to negotiate a 
better deal with those who receive the benefits of the 

t, ' 
services of our state -- state troopers, especially in 
light Qf recent changes to personnel, and especially in 
light of reduction in the number for -- respect to the 
mandate. 

So in light of that, in light of a different way, I will 
be voting no on this. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator Welch. 

Will you remark? 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: 

Yes. Thank you, Madam President. 

This is a-- an'entirely new concept to me, so I do have 
a couple of questions about it, just to be responsible 

I 

in -- in learning more about this proposed legislation. 

So, Madam President, through you. 

I'm curious --and I think Senator Welch asked the right 
question-- why-- why wouldn't they renegotiate because 
they're getting, you know, the best and the brightest in 
law enforcement in the state of Connecticut? 

Going forward, especially if this is a program that takes 
a long time to get off the ground or doesn't work as well 
as they would like to, wouldn't -- wouldn't they be better 
off renegotiating for future years? 

THE CHAIR: 

. I 
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Through you, Madam President, to Senator Frantz. 

I -- I think that, once again, as previously stated, 
this -- these are units that are very professional, that 
have operated prett~ independently. There has -- if you 
want to be specific, there has been almost duplicative 
presence. And so the MOU is designed to give us the 
flexibility we need should we need to make changes or 
perhaps even not continue in this direction. 

So there has been a lot of thought put into this and it 
appears to be a ·-- a doable thing in short order because 
of the fact that these units are primarily now staffed wit_h 
certified POST personnel. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

Thank you, Senator Hartley for that -- that answer. 
Again, this is b'rand new to me so the -- these may seem 
like, you know, simple questions but -- and I appreciate 
your -- your answers. 

The-- the-- through you, Madam President, the-- the level 
of confidence you have that they can train the additional 
personnel and get them up to speed to the point where they 
would be fully staffed and fully protected of the -- the 
area that they're protecting is-- is high at this point, 
that they will be able to meet all the deadlines and 
everything else to match the schedules that you had in mind 
for them? 

Through you, Madam President . 

THE CHAIR: 
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Yes. Thank you, Madam President. Through you, madam, to 
Senator Frantz. 

Yes, indeed. In fact, one of the units is, as we speak, 
totally certified. So it is very close at hand. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Frantz. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: 

Thank you, Madam President, through you. 

Thank you for that answer. You clearly have done a lot 
of work. I'm just reading the bill for the first time 
here. And I can imagine the amount of work that went into 
this. Being familiar with how the state police operates 
and how they operate within a separate organization, such 
as the Bradley International Airport, and -- and I know 
it's not the easiest of situations to work out when you're 
talking about security, as well as, you know, somewhat 
limited capacity at the -- at the state level with respect 
to DESPP these days. So with that, thank you. I'm done 
with my questions. 

And thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark? 

Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

I have a question for Senator Hartley, if I may . 

' ~ '• 
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Senator Hartley, you~- you're aware of where I live, in 
southeastern Connecticut, and how the Mohegan and the 
Mashantuc.ket tribal facilities are there. And -- and our 
relation with them, of course, with -- and with the state 
is very good. And I -- I can understand the reason why 
we're moving in that direction. They've been asking for 
it for years. 

I know for.a fact that they've been, sort of, rating some 
of the local police departments and hiring them as folks 
have been leaving. And so the -- the -- and those are 
municipal police officers, for the most part, so they 
already have gone through POST, et cetera. 

And certainly, we want to make sure they have the highest 
quality police officers because they will now have arrest 
powers that they -- I believe the tribal police right now 
do not have arrest powers and that this would give them 
arrest powers, especially of people who are -- well -- if 
you could expand just on that one point. 

Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. And through you to Senator 
Stillman. 

Yes. Currently, they have powers to detain, which they 
do. And -- and they do not have power to transport an, 
ie, culminate an arrest. So what happens is then they call 
in to the troop and they have, you know, secured the -- the 
situation and the scene and then the troop has to come to 
do the final transport. And so this is another area where 
we can be maximizing our troop resources as well. So this 
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With -- with them having arrest powers, and the fact that 
they will now be able to detain them and won't have to not 
just detain them but won't have to transfer them, are they 
going to have a secure lockup or are they going to -- or 
are the Mashantucket or Mohegan police who do the arresting 
going to transfer them to either -- through an agreement 
with a local department or through the state police? 

So the state police don't actually have to do the 
transferring, but they will -- the -- the tribal police 
forces will do the transporting? 

Through you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Yes. Thank you, Madam President. 

To Senator Stillman, yes, that's absolutely right. 
Everything will happen the same except they will ~e able 
to complete the process by virtue of bringing whatever 
parties to -- where they -- where they normally would have 
had to wait for the troop to come and pick them up. So 
it -- they will be able to complete it in total. 

Thank you. 

Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 
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One last question. I know that there are tribal courts. 
Will this, in any way, 'affect the fact that I believe --and 
please correct me if I'm wrong-- that nontribal members 
cannot be tried in tribal court? 

So I'm curious. Are we-- how does the tribal court fit 
into this arrangement? 

Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: 

Through you, Madam President . 

Senator Stillman, nothing changes with regard to that. 
Individuals would be brought, once again, to the troop, 
to the municipal jurisdiction and not to the tribal court. 
That does not expand any of their jurisdiction. 

Through you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Stillman. 

SENATOR STILLMAN: 

Thank you, Madam President. 

And I thank the Senator for her answers. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. 

Will you remark? Will you remark? 
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If not, Mr. Clerk, will you call for a roll call vote and 
the machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in .the Senate. 
Senators please return to the Chamber. Immediate roll 
calllhas been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk, would you just announce it one more time and 
see if we can get everybody's attention. Thank you. 

THE CLERK: 

Immediate roll call has been ordered in the Senate. 
Senators back to the Chamber. Immediate roll call ordered 
in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

Bless you . 

A VOICE: 

(Inaudible. ) 

THE CHAIR: 

But if you want to vote for Meyer and Musto, the way you 
were voting you can. 

Have all members votes, all members have voted? Sorry to 
say the machine is nqt closed yet. It's coming. 

SENATOR MUSTO: 

(Inaudible. ) 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator Musto. 

A VOICE: 

(Inaudible. ) 
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Did you happen to see Senator Mayor -- Meyer on your way? 

A VOICE: 

(Inaudible. ) 

THE CHAIR: 

Oops, sorry about that. Then --

A VOICE: 

(Inaudible. ) 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator -- we don't where he is. Okay. 

If all members have voted, all members have voted, the 
machine will be closed. 

Mr. Clerk, will you please call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 6373, 

Total Number of Voting 34 
Necessary for Adoption 18 
Those Voting Yea 30 
Those Voting Nay 4 
Those Absent and Not Voting 2 

THE CHAIR: 

The bill passes. 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 36, Calendar 649, .Substitute for Bill-- House Bill 
Number 5113, AN ACT CONCERNING POOL SAFETY AT PUBLIC 
SCHOOLS, Favorable Report of the Committee on Public 
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Questions from any Committee members? 

REP. ZUPKUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I just have one question. What's the penalty 
right now? 

TERESA YOUNGER: Oh, for domestic violence? 

REP. ZUPKUS: Yes. 

TERESA YOUNGER: You know, I'm not sure exactly what 
the penalty is, but I know members of the 
domestic violence community will step forward and 
be able to give you the details on it. 

REP. ZUPKUS: Okay, thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions from Committee 
members? 

Thank you very much, Teresa . 

TERESA YOUNGER: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: The next presenters are from the State's 
Attorneys Office, Kevin Kane, Ruben Bradford, and 
Mike Lawlor. 

Mr. Lawlor, thank you very much for your 
testimony. Is there any questions from Committee 
members? Hearing none, I heard the three amigos 
need to get to either one of her Native American 
Tribes to put in an early triple at one of the 
horse racing facilities. Good morning. Good to 
see all of you. 

MIKE LAWLOR: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Madam Chair. 
I have some prepared remarks. This should last 
about 45 minutes and then you can ask any 
questions you like . 
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Very briefly, I'm here with the Chief State's 
Attorney and the Commissioner of the Department 
of Emergency Services and Public Protecti?n to 
testify on behalf of the Governor in favor of his 
proposal, which is the result of more than a year 
of discussions with the two Tribal Nations and 
the Connecticut State Police and the prosecutors, 
both Kevin Kane and the local State's Attorney 
for the New London Judicial District. 

A little bit of context. It is the norm around 
the country where federally recognized sovereign 
Tribal Nations have police departments which are 
very much a part of the State law enforcement 
community in those states. Typically, these 
Tribal Police Departments do have arrest powers, 
all of the normal law enforcement powers to 
present evidence to the court in just the same 
way as a municipal or a county or a State police 
officer would do . 

This proposal would give the Commissioner and the 
Chief State's Attorney the ability to develop a 
memorandum of agreement with either one of the 
two federally recognized Tribal Nations in 
Connecticut, or with both of them, as long as 
they meet the preconditions. And the 
preconditions are very clear and they are 
universal. 

Number one, each and every one of the officers on 
the department would have to be post certified, 
just as is the case with any municipal police 
department. And number two, the Tribal Police 
department would have to agree to abide by all of 
the existing State laws which govern police 
departments. And, for example, this means 
Freedom of Information laws as it relates to the 
records of the police department, anti-racial 
profiling laws, all of the various laws that 
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govern arrest powers for local police 
departments, no exceptions, no special treatment 
for them. From the very start, both of the two 
Tribal Nations have agreed that that would be the 
deal at the end of the day. They're both here 
today, and they can affirm that statement, but I 
think this is very important. 

So, what's in this for the State? For starters, 
we get two additional local law enforcement 
agencies that will be abiding by all of the same 
rules that govern other law enforcement agencies. 
Today, because of their sovereignty, they're not 
necessarily obligated to do that, although they 
are committed to do so once they are recognized 
in this fashion. 

Number two, since the very start almost 20 years 
ago, Connecticut State troopers were deployed at 
each of the two casinos. This was pursuant to an 
informal agreement with the two Tribes. And the 
way it essentially worked was there was a 
standard complement of troopers at each of the 
two casinos, and the Tribes received the bill for 
100 percent of the costs of each of those 
troopers, including overtime, fringe benefits, et 
cetera. In recent years the two Tribal Nations 
have raised the concern that, number one, it's a 
lot of money, and number two, it was clear to 
them that it was not the best use of law 
enforcement in the two Tribal casinos. They 
volunteered that they had their own Tribal Police 
Departments which were -- which could be up to 
the task if properly trained and if they had the 
proper credentials. 

And, so, we began working with the Tribe to 
develop a plan to change the way troopers are 
assigned at the two casinos, and to bring the two 
Tribal Police Departments up to the standards 
that are -- that apply to any of the local police 
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departments. The Governor is very comfortable 
with this agreement. The Commissioner, as I'm 
sure he'll describe, has already begun the 
process of changing the way troopers are deployed 
at the two casinos and the chief State's Attorney 
is looking forward to a time where they will have 
the kind of access that they have always wanted 
to investigate criminal activities in the two 
Tribal reservations. 

So, with that, maybe I should turn it over to the 
Chief State's Attorney, and then Commissioner 
Bradford. 

KEVIN KANE: This agreement is -- it comes by -- this 
is the end of about a 20-year involvement that 
I've had with the authority of Tribal Police and 
law enforcement on the two reservations in the 
state of Connecticut. Going back -- that was 
actually when I was an assistant State's 
Attorney. It's probably closer to 25 years that 
this issue has been going on, and I've been 
opposed to having the Tribal Police have police 
authority consistently. We litigated these 
issues of jurisdiction and authority in court. 
We've had many bills or attempts in the 
Legislature to increase the authority of the 
Tribal Police. And for a variety of reasons over 
the years, I've been opposed to it adamantly. 

The time has come when, because of circumstances 
when this is now a good bill -- I'm saying that 
not because I'm getting old and tired and worn 
out. I still have plenty of fight left in me. 
I'm saying it because it really is a good thing 
to do now. And the way this bill is structured, 
it will work out. It provides -- right now the 
question of providing adequate law enforcement on 
the two reservations is a very important issue to 
the public and to the Tribes. It's important to 
protect peace and order and -- on the 
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reservations in a manner which at the moment the 
Tribal Police don't have authority with regard to 
people who are not members of federally 
recognized Indian Tribes. They don't have the 
authority to enforce State law. They have the 
authority at the moment to detain people. They 
have the obvious authority and obligation to keep 
peace and order on the reservation. They can -
if it's not a member of a federally recognized 
Tribe, they can detain those people and hold them 
for the State Police. 

The Tribes have developed -- come a long, long 
way. It's taken awhile, and they've come a long 
way in developing capacity and police departments 
that can function and can work and can be very, 
very good at enforcing the law and preserving 
public order crimes. I think it's a good idea 
that now allows the Commissioner of Public 
Safety. It will be conditioned on a memorandum 
of understanding to be worked out between the -
each Tribe and the Commissioner of -- I keep 
calling it public safety because (inaudible) too 
many words in the new Commission for me to 
remember them when I'm talking. But the 
Commissioner to make an agreement to be approved 
by the Chief State's Attorney, and that agreement 
may be -- any agreement may be revoked if things 
aren't being done properly. 

And the key is that the Tribal Police will then 
be able to preserve and protect order. There 
will be plenty of room for law enforcement from 
both the State Police and the Tribal Police to be 
involved. There, I think, are many types of 
crimes that don't involve the immediate peace and 
order, you know, the disorderly people, the drunk 
drivers, the people who are -- commit crimes, the 
petty thieves may be in the shops there for the 
police to handle. It's a need to have better 
on-the-site law enforcement. The Tribes 
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l recognize it. The State recognizes it. We've 
recognized it and the State's Attorneys Office in 
New London for the Tribal Police to have 
authority to do that, provided they'll recognize 
the needs and the requirements of the 
constitution and laws of the State of Connecticut 
and the need of the -- the ability of the State 
to be able to have witnesses who will cooperate, 
to be able to have subpoenas serve, to serve 
subpoenas on the reservation, to have police 
reports, to have properly written and submitted 
and to have other -- all the other things that 
law enforcement has to do can be worked out 
pursuant to that memorandum of understanding. 

The Tribes are now eager to do this and eager to 
comply. All of a sudden, a bunch of interests 
have come together and coincided, and after 20 
years I think I can take a breath and say, this 
is good, we can workout a memorandum of 
agreement. And provided we can do that, I think 
we have effective law enforcement on the 
reservations that will benefit everybody and 
leave plenty of work for everybody, both the 
State Police and the Tribal Police. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Good morning, Senator Hartley, 
Representative Dargan, and other distinguished 
members of the Committee. 

This proposed bill would allow the Commissioner 
of Emergency Services and Public Protection, upon 
the approval of the Chief State's Attorney, to 
have the authority to enter into separate 
memoranda of agreement with the Mashantucket 
Pequot Tribe and the Mohegan Tribe of Indians of 
Connecticut for the purposes of establishing the 
authority and limitations of each Tribe's police 
department, and for its police officers to 
exercise enforcement powers. It would allow for 
a member of law enforcement -- of law enforce 
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unit of the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe or the 
Mohegan Tribe of Indians only when certified, as 
Kevin said, by POST, or the Police Officer 
Standards and Training Council, to have limited 
police powers, but only while any memorandum of 
agreement with the Commissioner of DESPP and the 
agreement with the Chief State's Attorney remains 
in effect. 

There are several critical points that General 
Assembly should be assured of regarding this 
bill. One, under the language of the bill, only 
post-certified officers could be granted peace 
officer status by the memorandum. The authority 
entered into the memorandum is not mandatory. 
And if a memorandum is entered into, it is 
revocable. Any memorandum entered into to 
exercise law enforcement powers would be limited 
to the respective reservations and casinos. It 
is not the intention of DSST to grant statewide 
police powers to either Tribe, but only those 
powers necessary to take on limited 
responsibilities at the casinos and on their 
reservations. And limited authority to exercise 
law enforcement power outside the boundaries of 
the reservations and casinos for the purposes of 
transporting prisoners to the courts or 
correctional facilities may also be established 
in the memoranda. 

The approval of the Chief State's Attorney will 
ensure that all necessary matters of law, such as 
waiver of sovereignty for certain purposes, will 
be agreed to prior to entering into any 
memorandum of agreement. The Tribes are treated 
separately under the proposed bill, anticipating 
that one may be ready into enter into such a 
memorandum before the other. The intent of this 
bill is certainly not to give up existing 
authority of the Department of Emergency Services 
and Public Protection, specifically our Division 
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of State Police with regards to the compact that 
is in existence now, that the Division of State 
Police is responsible for overseeing the gaming 
floors of the casinos. This is a critical public 
safety function that would be retained by the 
Department of Emergency Services and Public 
Protection, and done by our Division of State 
Police. 

There may be further limitations to be considered 
in each memorandum. A Tribe may only be 
prepared, for example, to handle misdemeanors. 
The extent of such jurisdiction would be 
negotiated, but under no circumstances would the 
geographical limits of such jurisdiction extend 
beyond the geographical areas of the casino and 
the reservation, except for such special 
circumstances, as I mentioned before, 
transporting prisoners to and from court or to a 
correctional facility. It is entirely 
appropriate and fiscally prudent for both the 
Tribes and the State for the Tribal Police to 
take on more responsibilities. 

As a simple example, the Connecticut State Police 
do not provide police patrols and protection at 
any of the malls throughout the state. This bill 
provides a framework that allows for the Tribes 
to make -- to take on more responsibilities with 
appropriate safeguards that must be satisfied by 
the Commissioner of DSST and the states attorney. 
Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Commissioner. 

Questions from Committee members? 
Representative. 

REP. ROVERO: Good morning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

When this is all said and done, if it's passed 
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and so forth, will you leave any State troopers 
on the Indian reservations or casino? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Yes, it will be the 
(inaudible) of State troopers, as I said, 
watching over the gaming area of both casinos. 

REP. ROVERO: How many troopers would there be there? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: I can, I can probably -- I can 
get that exact number to you, sir. 

REP. ROVERO: What is the reason, if you•re going to 
take a certain amount out? Will you leave any 
there if you•re giving all the authority to the 
casinos? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: We're not giving all 
authority. Again, the overseeing of the gaming 
floor, we will retain the right to over, oversee 
the gaming floor. But again, for incidents that 
occur, let•s say, at a shopping area within the 
casino or a restaurant, that would be where the 
two Tribal Police Departments could handle those 
situations. 

REP. ROVERO: So, what you•re saying is, it•s a 
problem at a casino, say there's two State 
troopers on duty watching the gaming end of it. 
If there•s a problem there, these State troopers 
will not get involved at all, they'll just be 
active with their casino part of it, the gambling 
part of it? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: They may assist. But again, 
the Tribal Police would be a priority of police 
agency to handle that situation. 

REP. ROVERO: Because in my opinion, if you•re going 
to bring the staff down to a minimum like that, 
why would you get rid of them completely, take 
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the State Police out of there comp~etely like you 
would at any town that had their own police 
force? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Well, because we feel that 
gaming is regulated by the State. I don't know 
if Mike or Kevin would want to add to that. 

KEVIN KANE: It's not -- law enforcement isn't simply 
a matter of police presence. Police presence is 
obviously helpful and that can be worked out. 
There's other very, very important law 
enforcement activity which the State Police need 
the authority to engage in, and should engage in. 
There are certain type of criminal conduct which 
involves complicated investigations which need 
trained investigators, which need not necessarily 
presence every day, but the ability to have 
trained people investigate certain types of 
crimes, crimes involving gaming and other types 
of criminal activity that is traditionally 
detective type work. If there's a major crime 
like a homicide, obviously, an armed robbery 
maybe that requires investigation, those things 
will have to be worked out. 

Looking at it simply as how many people are 
present or how many State police officers are 
present on any given shift at any given day 
doesn't really focus on the real problems of law 
enforcement. A lot of presence can be maintained 
and order can be maintained by the Tribal Police 
being there and being quick to respond to things, 
like a drunk driver in the parking lot, for 
instance, is the obvious example, who, maybe -
by the time this is outside the casino floor. 
But as long as they have the authority to 
investigate those crimes which the Commissioner 
and the states attorney in New London decide the 
State Police need to be able to investigate, have 
trained investigators who can get full access and 

000400 



• 

• 

17 
smj/rgd/gbr PUBLIC SAFETY AND 

SECURITY COMMITTEE 

February 21, 2013 
10:00 A.M. 

cooperation with the Tribes, this will provide 
good law enforcement for the State of Connecticut 
and for the people who go to the reservations for 
the purposes of the entertainment there or 
whatever other legitimate purposes there are. 

REP. ROVERO: I don't know much about police 
enforcement and so forth, but I can say this 
much. If it was 10 or 12 or 14 State Police at 
the casino and all of a sudden there was only two 
and I was one of the two that were left, I'm not 
too sure I'd be that enthused about being there 
when a lot of responsibility, no matter what 
you're telling me, is going to fall on my back. 
Either get rid of them all or -- but anyways, 
thank you very much. 

REP. DARGAN: Representative Esposito. 

REP. ESPOSITO: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: We're just going to continue down the 
line now. 

REP. ESPOSITO: Thank you. For either one of the 
three members, how many Tribal Police are there 
now at the two casinos, approximately? 

REP. DARGAN: I am sure that we'll have speakers that 
represent the two Tribes that might be able to 
give that number better than either of the 
representatives that are before us right now. 

REP. ESPOSITO: All right. Well, it was part of my 
questioning if they knew how many. And then I 
was going to -- the follow-up question would be 
how many are now POST certified. I notice that 
there was some mention made of the POST certified 
Tribal Police that can already perform in that 
capacity. So, I was just wondering what the 
correlation is between the numbers . 
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KEVIN KANE: I think the Tribes can give you the 
numbers exactly. There are my -- most of the 
Mohegan police officers are POST certified. I'm 
on the POST Council, and we have recently also 
certified some, some Mashantucket Tribal police 
officers. The numbers are pretty good, and a lot 
of these police officers who have been hired by 
both Tribes are very, very capable police 
officers, many of them former State Police 
officers, others local police officers who not 
only are experienced with their background. They 
also are certified. 

REP. ESPOSITO: My reason for asking is if this 
memorandum of agreement goes into effect, will 
only the POST certified officers be able to act 
in that capacity, or will they all have to be 
POST certified before the agreement takes effect? 
That's another part of the equation here, you 
know, how will that operate. Will they start to 
enforce the state's laws on Tribal land, or will 
they all have to be POST certified before they 
could start enforcing them, the laws? 

KEVIN KANE: Police officers to enforce State law on 
Tribal lands will have to be POST certified. 

REP. ESPOSITO: So, not all the Tribal Police would 
have to be POST certified before they could start 
working under the agreement? 

KEVIN KANE: That may well be something we can 
work out as part of the agreement, that the 
agreement will require every police officer in 
that department to be POST certified. I don't 
know that we specifically talked about that, but 
that's obviously what we would contemplate. 

MIKE LAWLOR: If I could just follow-up, I've got some 
actual numbers. So, in terms of the Mohegan 
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Tribe, they have currently 25 police officers on 
the Tribal Police department. Every single one 
of them is currently POST certified. The 
Mashantucket Tribe has 20 POST certified officers 
working for them and they're working to get the 
additional officers certified, which we 
anticipate will happen over the next six months 
or so. But don't forget, the memorandum of 
agreement is unique to each of the two Tribes. 
So, one may be entered into before the other, but 
as a precondition everyone would have to be POST 
certified. 

And the final thing I'd say to your last question 
is don't forget a police officer wearing uniform 
is representing that they have certain authority. 
So, if, in fact, the -- either of the two Tribes 
is a full fledged police department, then no one 
who doesn't have the authority of a police 
officer can present themselves as such. So, they 
may have other types -- I'm sure they have 
security guards working in the two casinos as 
well. Those are not Tribal police officers. So, 
there would be an important lawful distinction 
because, for example, someone who presents 
themself as a police officer, there are special 
rules that govern under what circumstances you 
can resist the order of a police officer, et 
cetera. So, if you're wearing a badge of a, of a 
certified police department, you need to be 
certified as an individual. 

Another thing I'd like to point out, and I think 
Representative Esposito and Representative Dargan 
understand this very well, because West Haven is 
one of the municipalities that actually grants 
full police officer powers to a police 
department -- that's not the West Haven police 
department. In your case it's the University of 
New Haven police department which, like the two 
Tribal Nations, is a private employer, and that's 
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a decision made by the West Haven Town Council. 
They can grant the police powers and they can 
revoke them whenever they see fit. 

And the University of New Haven police 
department, although technically they have full, 
full law enforcement powers, those powers are 
actually limited somewhat by virtue of their 
agreement with the City of West Haven and 
pursuant to the directives of the local states 
attorney who says, "You can do these kinds of 
investigations, but not those kinds of 
investigations." We assume that that's how it 
would work with the two Tribal Police 
Departments. 

REP. ESPOSITO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. DARGAN: Senator. 

SENATOR OSTEN: I was just going to sort of ask the 
question, would this be similar to some of the 
other local police departments, like Ledyard and 
Montville, which have an oversight by the 
Connecticut State Police and use that as a 
resource? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: No, it will be given. These 
would be stand-alone police departments like a 
West Haven or like a --

SENATOR OSTEN: Like Norwich? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Norwich or Groton. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: The situations you refer to 
are towns that have constables under the 
jurisdiction of State Police . 
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KEVIN KANE: And the distinction is portion because 
where there is a resident trooper plus 
constables, the resident trooper is acting like a 
de facto local police chief. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Right. 

KEVIN KANE: And here we have a delicate issue of 
Tribal sovereignty, and I'm sure this will be 
emphasized when the two Tribal Nations testify. 
So, they will have autonomy as a department. 
What we will continue to retain is the ability to 
revoke the peace officer status any time we feel 
they are violating the memorandum of agreement. 
So, they're not going to be directly reporting to 
a State trooper. They will be working in the 
same way as a local police department does. 
They're autonomous under sort of the existing 
home rule constitutional provisions and the 
Connecticut Constitution. But we are going to 
respect the Tribal sovereignty. However, if 
there are any violations of the agreement or if 
there's any other misconduct that would cause the 
Chief State's Attorney and the Commissioner to 
revoke the status, they will have the unilateral 
ability to revoke that status immediately. So, 
that's the safeguard we're getting as a 
consequence of this agreement. 

SENATOR OSTEN: So, then -- thank you very much for 
being here today. Would it be that if there was 
misconduct, like if there was a sense of 
misconduct like the State Police take over 
certain types of incidents that happen on a local 
police force, would they take -- would they have 
the ability to do so under, under these two 
agreements? 

KEVIN KANE: There's no question that the State Police 
are not surrendering any jurisdiction they 
currently have at the two Tribal Nations. So, 
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they can -- a State trooper would continue to be 
able to investigate any crime under any 
circumstances anywhere on the Tribal reservation 
because that is something we currently have and 
that's not going to change. The only thing that 
would change is that in addition to whatever 
deployment of troopers are on either on either of 
the two reservations, the Tribal Police would 
have concurrent jurisdiction to deal with that 
kind of thing. 

The only excepting, really -- and this gets into 
a hyper technicality -- is crimes involving -
exclusively involving Tribal members as victims 
or as perpetrators. There are some unique rules 
that govern that type of thing. But apart from 
that, everything else would -- and that's 
currently the system. And perhaps the Chief 
State's Attorney can elaborate more on that. But 
there is a hyper technicality in there that 
relates to the sovereignty of the Tribal nation . 

SENATOR OSTEN: So, if there were an incident such as 
a police shooting, would the State Police, then, 
oversee the investigation on that police 
shooting? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: I think there's -- the 
state's -- the State's Attorney is in charge of, 
and by our constitution and statutes, the State's 
Attorney and the Chief State's Attorney are in 
charge of the investigation in crimes within the 
jurisdiction of that Superior Court. The State's 
Attorney has the authority with regard to any 
crime to determine that -- if one police 
department shouldn't be investigating it, the 
State's Attorney has the authority to either do 
that investigation himself or herself or have her 
inspectors do the investigation, or assign the 
investigation to another police department. So, 
this is something -- this is a check and balance 
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that exists throughout the state. It is used 
another time. That's why many -- if there's a 
police shooting in a particular town, the State's 
Attorney may well have the State Police 
investigate that shooting. And that's a decision 
that can and has been traditionally made by the 
State's Attorney or the Chief State's Attorney. 
We have that oversight. The jurisdiction is 
concurrent and is complete. The State does have 
jurisdiction over crimes committed by anybody on 
their reservation whether they're an Indian or 
non-Indian. The Tribe also has concurrent 
jurisdiction over members of federally recognized 
Indian Tribes, but its concurrent jurisdiction, 
the State still has jurisdiction. The State in 
New London County has recognized and has 
recognized that, for instance, the Mashantuckets 
have a Tribal Court with Tribal jurisdiction. 
And we have had that -- we have allowed cases 
to -- against Tribal members to be handled in the 
Tribal courts for a variety of reasons. It would 
seem to be very good reasons. But we could, the 
State's Attorney could override that and say, no, 
we're going to prosecute in State Court, and we'd 
have current jurisdiction. 

SENATOR OSTEN: So that this, this agreement would 
maintain the same checks and balances on 
situations that may happen that are serious in 
nature, or maybe even nonserious in nature, that 
you perceive as needing oversight from a 
different -- from the State Police versus the 
local police department, as this would be? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: That's correct. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Thank you. 

MIKE LAWLOR: And it's important to emphasize that in 
addition to maintaining that status quo, the 
additional benefit we're going to get is that 
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the -- the Tribal Police Departments, for 
example, will have to comply with the State FOI 
laws that would apply to any police department. 
If there was any misconduct by a police officer, 
they would be able to bring an action in a 
federal court just like you would if it were a 
local police officer, let's say police brutality, 
that type of thing. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Right. 

MIKE LAWLOR: Right now that type of conduct on the 
Tribal reservation is essentially protected by 
the Tribal sovereignty. So, there is a trade-off 
here. In exchange for getting these additional 
powers, they're relinquishing, on a temporary 
basis at least, some of the protection they might 
get through absolute sovereignty. So, we think 
this is a win/win. The Chief State's Attorney 
has emphasized many times that they have been 
frustrated when, on occasion, either the police 
or inspectors employed by the Chief State's 
Attorney's office or the local State's Attorney 
were denied access to certain parts of a 
reservation, like serving subpoenas, that type of 
thing. That's the kind of thing that will 
disappear once this agreement is in place because 
the penalty for not permitting access, for 
example, would be a revocation of the peace 
officer powers. 

SENATOR OSTEN: Thank you very much. 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions? Representative 
Yacco. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you for 
your testimony. 

Would this -- if this was enacted, would this 
reduce the number of -- the presence of State 
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Police on the Tribes -- Tribal Nations? 

MIKE LAWLOR: There's already been a change in the 
deployment on the two Tribal reservations. I 
think the Commissioner can speak to that. I 
think more so at Mohegan than at Mashantucket. 
But the deployment -- how many and over -- I 
think would be situational, depends on what's 
going on. If it's a big concert where thousands 
and thousands of people are going to be present, 
there may be a need for additional troopers. If 
it's the middle of the night on a slow night, 
probably fewer, but I think the Commissioner can 
speak to that, if he chooses to. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Yeah, there has been 
adjustment of personnel assigned to the casino. 
As I said, we will have oversight over the gaming 
floor, and I believe there will be -- and I'll 
have to get back to you with the figure, but I 
believe there will be six troopers assigned on a 
daily basis, 24/7, to oversee the gaming floor 
only. 

REP. YACCARINO: Now currently what are the -- what's 
the number now, if you have an 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: I'll have to get back to you, 
sir, on that one. 

REP. YACCARINO: How do the State Police, how do they 
feel about this proposal? Have the Tribes spoken 
to them? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: We feel very, we feel very 
good about the proposal. In other words, we 
would be able to redeploy our assets in other 
areas that are needed as opposed to maintaining 
them down at the -- at the casinos, both the 
reservations. As I mentioned in my testimony, we 
kind of look at it as, using the example of a 
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mall. Again, if they would have an adequate 
Tribal Police to cover situations that came up 
and if they came up or upon the situation that 
they couldn't handle, they would do just like 
anybody else and call for us to come and assist 
them. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you. One last question. The 
Tribal Police now, their training, is it police 
training? Is it traditional police training or 
academy or --

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: To be quite honest, I think 
they have -- if I'm not mistaken, the Mohegan 
Tribe is not only POST certified, but they are 
also Bureau of Indian Affairs certified. So, 
they have two certifications. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you. 

MIKE LAWLOR: And I think it's fair to say that 
virtually all of the current Tribal police 
officers are retired municipal and State police 
officers. I just read in the paper today, I 
think it's Sergeant or Detective Sohner from New 
Haven who is very well respected --

A VOICE: (Inaudible). 

MIKE LAWLOR: Right. So, he is just -- I don't know, 
who is hiring him, Mashantucket or Mohegan? I 
forget,, but this is typically who are members of 
the two Tribal Police Departments. And also I 
think it's very important to emphasize, because 
it kind of speaks to your question, we've kept 
track of all the arrests that have taken place on 
the two reservations in recent years, and 
virtually all of them, with rare exception, are 
for misdemeanors. It's typically shop lifting, 
breach of peace, assault, third degree, that type 
of thing. The occasional felony is usually like 
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theft of a car, breaking into a car, that kind of 
thing. 

So, if there's a murder or a sexual assault, 
without question, I'm sure -- I can't speak for 
the Chief State's Attorney, but I'm very 
confident that the State Police would be called 
in. This has been anticipated. Part of the 
agreement will ultimately be a system by which 
the Tribes reimburse the State for the cost of 
bringing in troopers and those types of 
investigations. So, that's what's anticipated. 
But virtually all of the arrests that are taking 
place there now are for very minor, minor 
offenses. 

REP. YACCARINO: Thank you. The reason I ask is 
because the concern that there's so much emphasis 
on down -- eliminating some of the troopers, and 
we don't want to -- I wouldn't want to see that. 
That was my concern. As long as we keep that 
fluid number going, and up, that was -- that's my 
concern. That's all. 

REP. DARGAN: Representative Mikutel. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Let me add that -- I just want 
to clarify an issue. Both Tribal Police 
Departments will be certified Bureau of Indian 
Affairs and POST. 

REP. MIKUTEL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Well, I'm glad that the Chief State's Attorney is 
blessing this agreement because that means a lot 
with me. He carries a lot of credibility and I 
respect him. And I think that -- I feel much -
I feel comfortable with this agreement, having 
heard from the Chief State's Attorney. 

And, Commissioner, I have a question for you . 
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How many State troopers -- maybe you answered 
this. I wasn't paying attention to it. But how 
many State troopers do we have at the casinos 
now? And how many State troopers do you 
anticipate having after the agreement goes into 
effect? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Representative, I'll have to 
get back to you with the exact number that are 
assigned there now. But we anticipate leaving to 
oversee the gaming floor of both casinos six 
troopers per shift 24/7. 

REP. MIKUTEL: Because if we're going to redeploy 
State troopers, I think that I'd like to see more 
of them put on the road because I'm hearing that 
there's not enough troopers on the roads, and 
that's where the priority should be, is on the 
State highway. So, I'm just making that as a 
pit. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Yeah, let me assure you that 
that is my priority and also Colonel Sevin's 
priority, is to, whenever we redeploy, take care 
of those situations that deal with 911 which is 
on the 
thing. 
out to 
calls. 

record. So, we're trying to do the same 
We're (inaudible) to get our resources 

the road to the troops to respond to 911 

REP. MIKUTEL: Thank you. 

This is to former State Representative Lawlor. 
What are the stages this memorandum of agreement 
in? And are we, the Legislators, going to have 
any input or any review of the MOU? 

MIKE LAWLOR: That's a good -- the bill doesn't 
contemplate approval by the Legislature. The 
legislation that's before you gives the Chief 
State's Attorney and the Commissioner jointly the 
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power to enter into the memorandum of agreement. 
There's been a lot of discussions about what this 
memorandum would say, and I think it's fair to 
say at this point the agreement is that, assuming 
they agree to abide by all laws that govern a 
local police department. And as I said earlier, 
from FOI to police misconduct to reporting, et 
cetera, et cetera, that, in essence, will be the 
deal. 

There may be some additional language regarding 
reimbursement to the State when the State Police 
are called in in the case of an investigation. 
So, as I said earlier, if there is a serious 
crime, let's say a murder or sexual assault, 
something which involves a lot of time at the 
State crime lab or trooper time, et cetera, we 
are anticipating that there will be a system by 
which the State gets reimbursed for those costs. 

REP. MIKUTEL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. VERRENGIA: Good morning. I'm not sure you can 
answer this, but this proposal is a game changer, 
to some extent, with respect to criminal laws, 
and my question has to do more so with labor law. 
Are there -- if you know, are there any State 
labor laws that are afforded to State employees 
compared to Tribal laws that a State employee 
might not have access to? 

Excuse me. You know, the proposal is to replace 
the State Police who obviously are unionized and 
come under the State labor laws, protections, et 
cetera. Can you shed any light with respect to 
labor law? I don't know if that's -- a pretty 
general question, but because I don't know enough 
about Tribal law, I'm not sure. Because if there 
is a change, a difference between State labor law 
and protections that are afforded under State 
law, I would hope that this MOU would also 
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encompass those labor laws, protections as well, 
and I don't know. 

MIKE LAWLOR: Well, there's a lot of laws on the books 
currently-- and I'm trying to think of the most 
diplomatic way to say it -- that certainly 
incentivize both of the Tribes to reach agreement 
with labor unions that are attempting to 
represent their employees. They are a sovereign 
nation, and that is the case. 

It's worth noting that some of the existing 
agreements, like the one in West Haven between 
the City of West Haven and the University of New 
Haven, don't include reference to that. So, for 
example, the police officers who are employed by 
the University of New Haven police department, 
they are full-fledged police officers with -
last I knew they were not members of a collective 
bargaining unit. Now, that's their choice, 
but -- so, but there are -- and perhaps the 
Tribes can comment on this a little bit. There 
are a lot of specific provisions in State law 
that incentivize the Tribes to bargain 
collectively with their employees if their 
employees want to. 

In recent years -- and I'm not sure I have a 
complete knowledge of it, but I'm sure the Tribal 
representatives that are here today can fill you 
in on this. They have reached agreement with a 
number of unions in term of representing some 
employees of the casinos. So, how that would 
play out in this particular case is hard to say. 

REP. VERRENGIA: And the reason why I ask the question 
is because -- and it wasn't so much to have those 
workers have the ability to unionize. My purpose 
of the question was more so the protections. If 
we have State protections under labor law that 
are greater now -- greater than a sovereign 
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nation has, it would seem to me that this would 
be the time in an MOU to make that part of the 
agreement. And, again, I'm sorry, I'm not sure 
the three of you are the ones to answer that, but 
since you're the ones who are drafting the MOU, I 
just think that we need to look at this 
holistically, not just for the criminal aspect, 
the criminal changes, but also under the labor 
law. 

REP. DARGAN: (Inaudible) Representative. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

And I'll just ask the question. I don't know if 
the secretary or the Chief State's Attorney or 
Commissioner, who best answers it. I have 
concerns, sort of following up on Representative 
Mikutel, about the memorandum of agreement that I 
understand once the Legislature should pass this, 
the power would then go to the Chief State's 
Attorney and to the Commissioner to craft the 
memorandum of agreement. Is that -- that's 
correct, right? 

KEVIN KANE: Yes, that's correct. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: Okay. And if this should not be 
working out, the Legislature would have no power 
under the current bill as written to revoke the 
MOA. 

KEVIN KANE: Sure, you could repeal the statute and 
invalidate the -- take back the powers as well, 
sure. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: Okay. And could you explain to me 
what additional powers the Tribal Police will 
have by being granted the peace officer status 
that they don't currently have? 
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KEVIN KANE: Sure. Well, they•d be able to make 
arrests and process those arrests like a regular 
police officer would do. So, for example, 
filling out the police report, booking the 
suspect and forwarding all that information to 
the courts just like a local police officer would 
do. As it stands today, I mean, they do those 
types of things, but then the effort has to be 
duplicated by the trooper. So, in other words, 
they have to hand over the -- well, typically 
people are not taken into custody for these 
misdemeanors, but, you know, it would have to be 
a trooper be involved to actually write the 
ticket and prepare a report that would be 
forwarded to the prosecutors. You know, there 
are a bunch of rules that govern the filing of 
these reports and how they have to be attested 
to, et cetera, et cetera. 

In addition to that, however, it•s worth noting 
that there are a number of rules in State law 
that govern other powers that police officers 
have. So, for example, it•s a crime to assault a 
police officer, right, and that doesn•t today 
protect a member of the Tribal Police department. 
So, it would be just a regular assault as opposed 
to assault on a police officer. So, those kinds 
of protections would be afforded to the members 
of the Tribal Police department. 

And finally, there•s a lot of liability that•s 
associated with being a police officer and the 
employer of a police officer. So, for example, 
police brutality type lawsuits, there•s a Federal 
and a State law that govern those, and those 
would be transferred to the -- if these were 
full-fledged police officers, they would be 
acting under the color of law and, therefore, 
subject to liability for that. So, with these 
additional powers comes additional 
responsibilities . 
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REP. BACCHIOCHI: Okay. And I'm trying what is the 
fiscal impact to the State? Would be none or 

KEVIN KANE: Well, it•s -- there's a couple of 
different ways to look at that. Number one, 
assuming we get to a point where both of the 
Tribal Police Departments are fully accredited 
police departments, there's probably going to be 
less of a need to have as many troopers on-site. 
So, for example, when a shop lifting arrest is 
being made, a Tribal police officer can do it. 
You wouldn't have to involve a trooper. So, over 
time you'd see a shift of some of those troopers 
out onto the regular law enforcement duties 
elsewhere. 

In addition to that, we anticipate that the 
burden on the two Tribal Nations would be reduced 
because they'd have to pay less in terms of 
reimbursement for the troopers that work there. 
And there is a fair amount of cost to the State 
for having troopers assigned to the casino. And 
as you know, troopers not only get their salary, 
but there's benefits, et cetera, et cetera. And 
all those at the end of the day present an 
additional cost to the State. So, I think over 
time you'd see a better allocation of the highly 
trained troopers so they wouldn't be making shop 
lifting arrests at the casino. They'd be out 
involved in more serious type of criminal 
investigations, which is where we'd like them to 
be. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: And would the newly granted peace 
officer status only apply when those officers are 
on the reservation? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Yeah, I think the Commissioner addressed 
this, the peace officer status. I mean, just 
like any police officer, they have their powers 
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in their jurisdiction. Their jurisdiction would 
be their reservation. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: He did address it, but then I 
believe what the Commissioner said, with some 
exception. 

MIKE LAWLOR: Well, if you're transporting a prisoner 
to court, for example, you're still a police 
officer as you're -- you know, if there is an 
escape or an assault on the officer, you're still 
a police officer, so. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: So, would it be correct to assume 
those would be the only exceptions that would be 
in the MOA? Or could those exceptions be 
expanded once the MOA is entered into? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Well, you can't expand it beyond what's 
allowed under State law, and municipal police 
officers are fairly limited in what they can do 
once they're off their jurisdiction. But I don't 
know if the Chief State's Attorney or the 
Commissioner want to add to that. 

KEVIN KANE: There are some restrictions on the 
authority of local police officers of a 
municipality to act outside their jurisdiction. 
They have authority, I believe -- and I forget 
this. And I learn it and I know it and then I 
get away from the issue and forget it again. But 
I believe right now local police officers have 
the authority to make felony arrests outside of 
their municipality. It's important they're able 
to do that, and I would imagine the same 
authority would extend to the Tribe. I'm not 
sure about that. 

MIKE LAWLOR: They have a theoretical authority to do 
it under the law, but as is the case in many 
municipalities, there are local guidelines that 
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govern what a police officer can do once they're 
outside their jurisdiction. That certainly 
would -- could be part of the memorandum of 
agreement. So, there could be additional 
limitations. I mean, you wouldn't want to 
deprive a Tribal officer of that status, you 
know, when they're going to court or when 
they're, you know, driving a prisoner to the 
local lock-up, that type of thing, because 
obviously you want them to be full-fledged police 
officers when they're guarding a prisoner, but --

REP. BACCHIOCHI: Thank you. And my final question, 
and I'm not looking for really a very long answer 
from the Chief State's Attorney. But you said 
you were very, very against this for a very long 
time. Sort of what happened that made you decide 
that now is the right time to take a different 
approach? 

KEVIN KANE: The progress that the Tribes have been 
willing to make in having their officers 
certified by POSTs. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: Okay. 

KEVIN KANE: The efforts they've made to have, have 
police chiefs in charge of the police departments 
who are professional, who are trained, who have 
been there for a long time, our ability to make 
sure that a police officer is -- police chief is 
not fired just because he arrested somebody's 
brother-in-law. I think we can take care of 
those things in the memorandum of agreements, our 
ability to make sure that the police departments 
recognize their obligation is to enforce State 
law and Tribal law without fear or favor to 
anyone, to be able to do what law enforcement 
officers are expected to do. The police, the 
Tribal Police -- the Tribes' willingness now to 
have their police be bound by not only the 
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Federal Constitution, but the State Constitution 
and State laws, the recognition of the Tribes at 
the State's Attorney in the judicial District of 
New London is in charge of criminal 
investigations and prosecutions there as he is 
anywhere else in the State, I think we've come to 
that point where we have an agreement there. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: So, in the earlier discussion those 
things just -- you had reached agreement on all 
of that and now you have? 

KEVIN KANE: In the area, yes, that's correct. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI: Okay, thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: (Inaudible) . 

REP. JUTILA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I would just like to follow-up on Representative 
Bacchiochi's question about the Legislature's 
ability to have any input or impact on this 
agreement once it's entered into. 

And specifically your answer, Mike, to her 
question about revocation of the agreement once 
it's entered into. And I believe your answer was 
that the Legislature could simply repeal the 
statute and the agreement would be terminated; is 
that correct? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Yes, that's correct. It's, it's a power 
being delegated and it can certainly be taken 
away. 

REP. JUTILA: So, if we enter into an agreement for a 
period of years, let's just say five years the 
agreement extends for, and the Legislature -- new 
Legislature two years from now decides, "We don't 
like this agreement anymore," and we can just 
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repeal the statute and the agreement is 
terminated and there are no consequences, it's 
not like a breach of a commercial agreement? 

MIKE LAWLOR: There's no consideration like that here. 
This is simply the ability to -- I mean, don't 
forget, we'd be giving the ability to enforce our 
laws and we can certainly -- we're a sovereign 
state just like they're a sovereign nation. So, 
we have the ability to act unilaterally if we 
choose to, as do they. 

REP. JUTILA: As do they. So 

MIKE LAWLOR: So, they could pull out of it as well 
and then they would no longer have law 
enforcement powers. 

REP. JUTILA: Okay, thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you. My one question, I guess, 
would be that this is no different than if three 
resident trooper communities, their local 
person -- select person, city manager, or mayor 
form of government decided, "We don't want 
resident troopers representing our community any 
more. We want to have our own law enforcement 
community within those respective communities." 
They would basically follow the same guidelines 
that's somewhat different than the sovereign 
immunity of the two Tribes of getting recognized 
to have law enforcement within their respective 
towns. Is that a fair assessment? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Yeah, I think that's true, as is the 
case in West Haven. Any municipality has the 
authority under existing law to create an 
entirely separate police department within the 
town. In New Haven, Yale police department has 
that status. They derive their powers from the 
local -- the New Haven police department, but 
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they are a separate police department. They are 
obligated -- they•re full-fledged law enforcement 
officers. They•re obligated to abide by all the 
laws. Other universities, just to pick one, I 
think Wesleyan has a police department, but 
they•re not police officers, they•re -
Quinnipiac, they have police officers there, but 
they•re not -- they can•t make arrests. They•re 
really security guards as opposed to a peace 
officer. 

So, yeah, you can do it. The uniqueness here is 
there•s no provision in the current law to do 
this with a sovereign Tribal nation. And, so, 
there needs to be a discrete statute for that. 
But these kinds of things happen all the time in 
other context, but in those contexts it•s the 
municipal Government giving the police officer 
powers to an entity, a private employer, really, 
as is the case with Yale and University of New 
Haven . 

REP. DARGAN: It just seems like every time that the 
Legislature gets into the issue of peace officer 
status it gets somewhat complicated, althoug~ 

both Tribes are going to get POST certified. And 
the Mashantucket which are through the BIA from 
what I•ve read, they have more extensive training 
either than POST does. That was somewhat unique. 

So, you know, I appreciate you being here today. 
And I guess just the last issue would be that 
there•s the liability component as far as the 
State through the Attorney General•s Office. So, 
that•s another reason why we probably have to 
enter into this agreement. Is that a fair 
assessment (inaudible)? 

MIKE LAWLOR: This has been discussed extensively with 
the Attorney General•s Office. We•ve had 
different versions as we tried to work our way 
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through this. Earlier versions potentially 
opened the State up to some liability. This 
version avoids that problem. So, we would not be 
assuming any additional liability if the peace 
officer powers are conveyed in this way. 

REP. DARGAN: (Inaudible) my Co-Chair, Senator 
(inaudible). 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you for being with us. I know 
we've had this -- discussion has been going on 
for a little bit. 

So, just to continue on that question, 
Mr. Undersecretary, how does this structure 
protect us regarding the liability issue? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Well, if, for example, if the 
Commissioner was to exercise the power he 
currently has to, in effect, authorize people to 
act as peace officers -- he does have that 
authority today -- with that comes the 
responsibility that the Commissioner would then 
assume to supervise those officers directly. And 
if that direct obligation to supervise that would 
create the potential liability if there was 
misconduct by the, by the police officers that 
he's supervising, under this proposal there would 
not be direct supervision by the Commissioner, 
nor would there be direct supervision by the 
State's Attorney. However, they have the 
authority to extend and take back the power. 

So, like -- let's just take, again, University of 
New Haven Police Department in West Haven. They 
get their powers from the West Haven city 
government. But if one of their officers engages 
in some misconduct, you can't sue the City of 
West Haven because the City of West Haven doesn't 
directly supervise the University of New Haven 
police officers. So, you have to have that 
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separations of the existing statute where the 
Commissioner has the authority to convey peace 
officer powers, requires him to do direct 
supervision. Under this proposal, it would not 
be the case since the absence of the directed 
supervision that eliminates the potential 
liability. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you. And in your example 
regarding the municipal similarities where West 
Haven, for example, with University of New Haven, 
in that case, then, their legislative body has to 
adopt some kind of legislation to authorize that? 

MIKE LAWLOR: They basically -- yes, they authorize it 
and then a specific agreement is worked out I 
think between the mayor and the police 
department. And then -- but they could revoke it 
at any time and they can limit it in any way they 
see fit, and, so, it would be similar here. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: It exists in State statute that they 
have the ability to do this pending their 
legislative action. And, so, it is silent with 
regard to this particular case of the sovereign 
nation. And, so, therefore, this is why we need 
to (inaudible)? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Right, yeah. Sovereign nations are a 
unique entity because usually we don't, you know, 
it's as if we are dealing with, you know, Canada 
or France or something here, and it's just 
unique. So, we have to -- and I think it's 
important to emphasize on behalf of the Governor 
that we are very committed to respecting the 
sovereignty of these two Tribal Nations. This is 
a unique thing for us to have to deal with, but 
this is very important to respect the two Tribal 
Nations for what they are, and that is sovereign 
nations. And, so, it is a fair amount of 
delicacy in doing this. It's almost like an 
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So, with that in mind -- and I can't speak on 
behalf of the two Tribal Nations, but I'm sure 
they will speak on their own behalf when they get 
here. They're as concerned about this as we are, 
and we all agree that this respects that 
sovereignty, but at the same time allows them to 
do things which they're -- seem to be prepared to 
do now and would certainly be helpful to us if 
they are allow today do them in the way that we 
described here today. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: And then mighty ask, you indicated 
that one of the benefits would be, for example, 
if there was an investigation, then the State 
would be able to bill for the costs of that 
investigation. Who pays for it in the case that 
might exist now without this legislation? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Under the current system -- well, it's 
been modified slightly over the last couple of 
years. But since the inception of the agreement 
with -- first with Mashantucket and then with 
Mohegan, which dates back to the early 1990s, 
there was a -- the agreement sort of informal was 
that the deployment of troopers was just a 
hundred percent reimbursed by the two Tribal 
Nations. 

They have pointed out, although this is not -- we 
don't necessarily agree with this, but they make 
the case and they certainly have a good argument, 
that they're not obligated to make that 100 
percent reimbursement under the compact and 
there's no formal agreement to continue making 
that 100 percent reimbursement. The cost is 
high. It has been relatively high, like every 
business in the state and the nation. Things are 
not quite as flush as they used to be in terms of 
cash flow. And, so, they're looking to economize 
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wherever they can. And they have made the case 
that they don•t feel obligated to continue paying 
this relatively high bill they get every year 
from the State. 

And we have -- the Office of Policy and 
Management has been renegotiating that with them, 
and over time we expect that their annual 
assessment will be reduced significantly as a 
consequence of this agreement we•re describing 
here today. But when we have to it deploy 
resources, for example, in a serious crime 
investigation or anything else for that matter, 
we will -- the plan is to bill them based on a 
rate that we•ll have to work out. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you, Mr. Undersecretary. 

And just a question to Commissioner Bradford, if 
I might. There•s been a lot of question 
regarding the staffing issue, and I did 
understand you to say that there will be six 
troopers 24/7, I•m assuming on both Tribes. So, 
that would be 12 troopers 24/7. And-- no? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: No, no. Six total for both. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Total, okay. Is it like a three and 
three situation? 

A VOICE: (Inaudible). 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Each shift there will be six 
troopers assigned to oversee the gaming floor of 
both, of both Tribes. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Oh, okay. I guess -- and, so, I 
would like to perhaps, maybe after today•s 
hearing, if you could get back to us, how is that 
going to affect your staffing? I mean, we•re 
having lots of conversation about staffing. We 
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understand changes that have been made with 
regard to dispatch, all about putting boots on 
the ground, on the highways and so forth. There 
seems to be some efficiency that will be achieved 
here, and I guess I would like to hear about that 
from you regarding your staffing as we go 
forward. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: I will get that for you. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay. Thank you all for being with 
us. 

REP. DARGAN: Representative Late Orange. 

REP. ORANGE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Good morning. How are you? Mike, is this going 
to be a money loss to the State? 

MIKE LAWLOR: No . 

REP. ORANGE: Is that -- we•re not going to lose 
money? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Not at all. In fact, there's a 
financial benefit to the State. We'll be able to 
redeploy these -- some troopers and --

REP. ORANGE: I heard that on the dispatching, too, 
but I haven't like seen anyone out there that 
we•re adding to anything. But anyway, that's 
another story. 

And is there an MOU in place? 

MIKE LAWLOR: No, there's --

REP. ORANGE: Now currently? 

MIKE LAWLOR: No, it has to be -- if this is approved, 
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it will be negotiated and entered into 

REP. ORANGE: Then it will be negotiated? 

MIKE LAWLOR: Separately with each of the two Tribes. 

REP. ORANGE: Okay. And did I just hear you say that 
there will be six troopers assigned to the gaming 
floor? 

MIKE LAWLOR: The Commissioner said that. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Yes. 

REP. ORANGE: The Commissioner. How are you? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: How are you? 

REP. ORANGE: Good. Good morning. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Good morning . 

REP. ORANGE: So, there still will be six troopers in 
each Tribe stationed --

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: No, no, six troopers total to 
cover both casinos. Just the gaming floor 
activities, nothing else. 

REP. ORANGE: Okay. So, they're not investigators 
or -- they're sworn troopers? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Well, yeah, they're going to 
be sworn State Police troopers. As a matter of 
fact, they're down there right now. They're in 
uniform now, as a matter of fact. 

REP. ORANGE: Okay. They are going to remain, is that 
what I'm hearing? 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Yes . 
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REP. ORANGE: Okay. That's kind of like a surprise to 
me. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Well, we just feel it is an 
important public safety function. Again, State 
regulates gaming down there and we felt or think 
it -- feel it is in the best interest of the 
State to have a presence down there to make sure 
we don't have an infiltration of organized crime 
and other related activities. 

REP. ORANGE: All right. And then I was just talking 
to the Representative to the right of me. Now, 
suppose that Steve Dargan and I are down at one 
of the casinos and -- which has happened -- and 
we have an altercation. 

REP. DARGAN: (Inaudible). 

REP. ORANGE: Which always happens . 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Well, assuming that --

REP. ORANGE: What happens to us when we get arrested, 
and how do we get back to the USA if we're in 
France? 

MIKE LAWLOR: You'd be -- if you're taken into 
custody, right, you'd be brought to the State 
Courthouse on the next court day. 

REP. ORANGE: Okay. So, we don't go to Tribal Court? 

MIKE LAWLOR: No. 

REP. ORANGE: Once this goes into effect? 

MIKE LAWLOR: The Tribal Court has no jurisdiction 
over United States citizens . 
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REP. ORANGE: Okay, thank you. 
to the casino, Steve. 

I guess we can go back 

REP. DARGAN: Hearing none, I mean, State's Attorney 
Kane, I know that you're -- you have two other 
issues before us. So, we're going to get to that 
right now. And then that hour is up, so, we're 
going to go back and forth from the public to the 
Legislator agencies and municipal officials after 
you're done, State's Attorney Kane. 

KEVIN KANE: Thank you, Representative Dargan. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Commissioner. Thank you, 
Mr. Lawlor. 

COMMISSIONER BRADFORD: Thank you. 

000430 

KEVIN KANE: Thank you. I '11 try to be quick. The Hf> ~.3 7~ 
two bills I want to speak about are Number 5 on 
the Agenda, S.B. 856, An Act Concerning Domestic 
Violence . 

The purpose of this bill would be to make the 
penalties to expand the definition of assault in 
the first degree. Right now a person -- and the 
expansion is this. What we want to make assault 
in the first degree is with intent to cause 
serious physical injury to a family or household 
member. He or she causes such injury to such 
family or household member. And the problem is 
that we've seen over the years far too many cases 
in which a person in this family or a household 
member inflicts extremely serious physical 
injuries on another household member ~sing either 
fists, closed fists, or a knee, or bashing 
somebody into a wall or a refrigerator or a stove 
or a floor and causing very serious physical 
injuries. Broken bones, long-standing injuries 
require hospitalization, unconscious . 
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intent -- you can't just accidentally enter a 
site and suddenly see pornography on your screen 
and be guilty of possession. You have to -- we'd 
have to prove knowingly either by repetitive 
accessing that site by looking at it for long 
periods of time by other things. 

Just like somebody possesses a glassine bag with 
flour, what might be sugar or flour in it. It 
turns out to be cocaine. You can't prosecute 
somebody for possession of something that that 
person honestly believed was sugar or flour but 
turned out to be cocaine. You have to prove 
knowing possession of cocaine. And the mere fact 
that somebody has it in his possession along with 
other factors, other circumstances, may lead to 
proof that the person knew what it was. We deal 
with this all the time in possession of drugs. 
You can't just possess it. You have to knowingly 
possess it. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you very much . 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions or comments? 

Hearing none, thank you very much. 

KEVIN KANE: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Since we're over that first hour, we 
will go back and forth on the list. The first 
presenter on the members of public lobbyist list 
is Jackson King. 

JACKSON KING: (Inaudible) King. I'm general counsel 
to the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe, and I thank you 
for the opportunity to testify in favor of H.B. 
6373, An Act Concerning the Policing of Indian 
Tribal Land. With me is William Dittman, Chief 
of the Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Police Force . 

000437 



• 

• 

54 

smj/rgd/gbr PUBLIC SAFETY AND 
SECURITY COMMITTEE 

February 21, 2013 
10:00 A.M. 

I don't want to take your time in just repeating 
what the three representatives of the State said, 
because we are so much in agreement with what 
they've said, and they've said it well. As Kevin 
Kane indicated, we've been talking about this or 
related issues for 20 years. And even over those 
years that maybe Kevin and I didn't agree, I'm 
happy to say we never had a cross word. I don't 
think either one of us ever raised our voice, and 
we always worked out the problem that was in 
front of us, always. 

As Kevin Kane indicated, the State is not giving 
up any powers of law enforcement here at all. As 
a matter of fact, he's learned a lot of Indian 
law over the years as I have, but it's 
interesting that, for example, when we talk about 
the state's role here, if a Native American were 
to commit a crime on the reservation, they can be 
arrested by our Tribal Police and prosecuted in 
our Tribal Court and receive the punishment that 
the Court deems appropriate for the offense. 

At the same time, the State can make an arrest 
and prosecute that same person for the same crime 
under State law and double jeopardy does not 
apply because as is the case, often between State 
prosecutions and Federal prosecutions, they're 
different jurisdictions. And the same with the 
Tribal prosecution and a State prosecution. The 
State Police, for example, under the compact have 
free and open access to all areas of the gaming 
facility, private and public. They don't have to 
get a search warrant like they would for our 
house, my house, or they don't have to ask 
permission. None of that changes by this bill. 
Those are compact provisions. They continue to 
be compact provisions. 

Also, the State Police have always maintained an 
important role in licensing of every one of our 
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employees. Nothing changes there. They will 
continue that role in licensing, State licensing, 
and, in fact, we will continue to reimburse the 
State for those costs. 

When it come right down to it, here's -- the 
limitations are a matter of Federal law, the 
limitations and the power of Tribal Police. The 
Tribal Police can arrest a non-Native American 
for violating Tribal criminal law on the 
reservation. Tribal criminal law is almost 
identical to the State criminal law, if you read 
it. But anyway, the Tribal Police can -- if it's 
a Native American, they can arrest him. That 
person goes before the Tribal Court. The Tribal 
Court deals with the issue much the same way a 
State Court would, except Tribal Court under 
Federal law has limits on the punishment they can 
impose, limitation on the sentence, limitation on 
the fine per offense. 

However, when the Tribal Police exercise their 
inherent power to maintain law and order on the 
reservation, see, a non-Native American 
committing a crime, they can take that person 
into custody, they can detain him as necessary, 
but they can't prosecute him or process him 
through the Tribal C~urt system. He can only be 
processed through the State Court system. So, 
one of the things that we do and many other 
Tribe -- probably most Tribes do, if you arrest a 
non-Native, committing a crime on the 
reservation, you hold them for the local or the 
State Police authorities to come and take them 
away and process them through the State. 

One of the things this bill will do if the MO -
memorandum of agreement provides for it, which I 
believe it -- probably it would if the bill 
passes, is the Tribal Police officer can then 
take that non-Native American and bring them to 
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the State Courthouse or the State facility, 
whatever it might be, and assist the State in the 
prosecution of that individual. This will take a 
burden off the State, but only if we do it right. 
And that's what that MOI -- MOA is going to do. 
It's going to provide that our officers are 
properly certified and trained, and you'll hear 
from chief Dittman as to where that stands, and 
that we do the proper reports and we comply with 
State procedures that are necessary to prosecute 
that individual. 

So, we see this, this MOA, as a wonderful 
opportunity to extend what we've been doing over 
the years. Instead of holding them at the 
boundary of the reservation for the State to come 
and get them, we can now be of more assistance to 
the State, bring them down, get them booked or 
whatever has to take place in police circles, and 
that's where we see this. And then as a peace 
officer, if our Tribal officer who is not out 
there patrolling off the reservation but is 
transporting a prisoner to the State, they'll 
have the same protections any peace officer in 
the state of Connecticut has under that statute, 
and that seems fair and reasonable to us. 

And as Kevin indicated, you know, one of the 
things that we have been asked about is how about 
sovereign immunity, you know. Will the Tribe 
assert sovereign immunity in the event of a claim 
that our officer does something wrong? Well, we 
recognize our officers have to be as responsible 
as any State or local officer for any improper 
act. And I'm sure the MOI -- we expect and it 
will provide for an appropriate waiver of 
sovereign immunity and insurance coverage for any 
claims that could be made. We'll have to deal 
with those issues just the way any, any police 
department would have to deal with those issues . 
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Now, having said this, of course, the Tribal 
Police force has existed for 20 years, the modern 
force. We don't know historically what kind of 
police they had, but it's probably called 
something else. But, but that's existed for 20 
years. The inherent power of our Tribal Police 
to enforce Tribal law and to process people 
through the Tribal Court remains as it is. We 
don't see any great change in that. So, anyway, 
I really don't have anything more to say about 
it, except to, of course, answer questions. But 
we would urge the Legislature to support and pass 
this bill. We think it will be very beneficial 
to the Tribes and to the State. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Jackson. I don't know if the 
Chief of the Police -- of the Mashantucket Police 
Department wants to comment at all. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Thank you. Senator Hartley, 
Representative Dargan, members of the Public 
Safety Committee, my name is William Dittman . 
I'm the Chief of Police for the Mashantucket 
Pequot Tribe. We appreciate the opportunity to 
come before you today and testify in favor of 
H.B. 6373, An Act Concerning the Policing of 
Indian Tribal Land. 

I have 35 years experience in law enforcement. I 
hold a Bachelor's degree in criminal justice and 
a Master's in public administration. I was hired 
by the Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Nation as Chief 
of Police with the understanding that I would 
move the department to a Connecticut POST 
certified status. My intent was to hire 
Connecticut POST certified officers to enhance 
our patrol force. In July, when I came aboard, 
we had 10 police officers, none of which were 
POST certified. As of this date, we have 20 
officers, 11 of whom are POST certified. The 
remaining nine are close to completing their 
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requirements for their certification. The POST 
certified officers hired thus far come from 
various municipal police departments, including 
New London, Norwich, New Haven, Madison, and 
South Windsor. The combined experience of our 
officers now serving in the police department is 
329 years. We also have seven POST-certified 
officers currently in various stages of hiring. 

Our Tribal police officers undergo 40 hours of 
training per year from the Bureau of Indian 
Affairs, as well as completing the 40 hours of 
training every three years required by 
Connecticut POST. The training we receive from 
both the BIA and Connecticut POST include 
skill-based training as well as training in 
Federal law and State law respectively. The 
amount of training our police officers receive 
exceeds that of any municipal or State Police 
department. 

In addition to our highly qualified public safety 
group comprised of Tribal police officers, 
dispatchers, fire and police and emergency staff, 
we have 406 security officers and 61 surveillance 
officers working in the casinos. We also have 
6,660 surveillance/security cameras that are 
monitored 24 hours a day seven days a week. We 
just completed our Tribal Police substation 
casino which will allow our officers to operate 
out of that venue. This, combined with our final 
staffing level of 27 dual trained police 
officers, has positioned us to assume law 
enforcement responsibility at the casinos while 
concurrently working side by side with the 
Connecticut State Police toward the common goal 
of enhancing the protection and safety of public. 

The proposed legislation will enable the State 
and the Tribe to enter into an MOA that will 
provide the Tribal police officers working 
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cooperatively with the State police officers the 
necessary authority to more fully address 
non-Natives who commit crimes on the reservation. 
We support the proposed legislation and urge its 
passage. Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Chief. 

Questions from Committee members? Representative 
Jutila. 

REP. JUTILA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And good 
morning, Chief. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Good morning. 

REP. JUTILA: Thank you for being here and for 
testifying. When this is all said and done, when 
the memorandum is in place -- of course, you 
don•t know exactly what this memorandum is going 
to say at this point, I guess. But when it•s in 
place and State Police staffing has been reduced 
and more responsibility is placed on your, your 
police department, do you believe in your 
professional opinion that the safety of the 
public in the facility as well as the safety of 
the officers and all of the staff will be at the 
same or higher level than it is today? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Yes, sir, I do. 

REP. JUTILA: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Representative Mikutel. 

REP. MIKUTEL: Thank you. And that was a very 
important question that the Representative Jutila 
just asked. You answered it the right way, 
Chief. 

I have taken the liberty of reading some of the 
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information on the -- that people have spoken 
about or written about the Tribal Police 
Department, and I have to say I'm quite impressed 
with the training and the quality of the officers 
there. So, that gives me a great deal of 
confidence that the Tribal Police can handle 
those responsibilities while we decrease the 
State Police presence. If I didn't feel that 
way, I probably couldn't support it, but I feel 
that -- that that transition can happen, 
especially listening to your testimony and 
listening to the testimony of Chief State's 
Attorney. 

Thank you. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Further comments or questions? 
Representative. 

REP. VERRENGIA: Good morning. I guess I'm going to 
ask the same question I had asked earlier, and 
maybe, maybe one of you can shed some light on 
it. 

My question has to do with the expansion of 
enforcing criminal laws. It has to do more so 
with labor laws, which I'm not that familiar with 
relative to Tribal laws and State labor laws. 
And my question is what is the difference between 
Tribal labor laws and State labor laws? A 
thumbnail response, if you know. 

JACKSON KING: I do know. 

REP. VERRENGIA: And my question maybe even for the 
Chief would be, in your experience, which labor 
laws, if any, presently do not apply that if you 
had your druthers you would like to see changed? 
And the reason why I ask the question, it just 
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seems to me that if there is something 
significant or glaring out there that now would 
be the time to make those changes as this MOA 
goes forward. And maybe just a comment that I 
kind of agree, what's been said is that the piece 
that makes this uncomfortable for me is that if 
we vote yea on this, it's like we don't know what 
that end product is. 

In my experience on the local level in serving in 
Town Councils, you know, the process is to go 
into an executive session when you enter into 
negotiations, set the parameters, and then have 
those negotiators come back to the authority and, 
and then approve it. So, you kind of know what 
the final product is, but that's more -- not more 
of a question, but a statement. 

So, getting back to the question 

JACKSON KING: Well, the Tribe has extensive labor 
laws, and the State labor laws do not apply on 
the reservation. There's been some question as 
to whether Federal labor laws, National Labor 
Relations Act, applies on the reservation. In 
order to resolve that issue and address the 
question, Mashantucket has -- and it's a matter 
of public -- our laws are all public. They're 
available in published volumes as well as online, 
mptnlaw, and in there is our labor law. Our 
labor provides all of the protections of 
employees to organize, solicit, talk, assemble 
that are available under either State or Federal 
law. However, in dispute resolution, we chose to 
follow State law rather than Federal law. 

So, when we have a deadlock in negotiating a 
contract with our employees or a union, we go to 
binding arbitration. And actually, we have 
not -- we've been able to achieve four or five 
union contracts to date without having to rely on 
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arbitration. But as you probably know, that 
binding arbitration is a pretty good break for 
the employees because -- I don't know. I think 
that's my experience, but that's what we do. On 
the other hand, it kind of avoids the pressure 
for a strike. As a matter of fact, our fire 
department is presently unionized. The 
Mashantucket Pequot fire department is unionized 
and there is an existing union contract with 
them. 

So, we -- I think we've been able to take the 
best of both worlds, the best of Federal law, the 
best of State law, and incorporate it into a very 
good Tribal law and labor. 

REP. VERRENGIA: Okay. Thank you for that answer. 
That was very helpful. Thanks. 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions? Senator. 

A VOICE: (Inaudible). 

REP. DARGAN: Jackson, I know you've been around for 
a while. 

JACKSON KING: Yeah. 

REP. DARGAN: I think that it's only a couple people 
that voted on that original probably compact 
agreement that you put together back with 
Governor Lowell Weicker, and that was Senator, 
myself, and Pete Smith who is in the room. So, I 
know a lot has changed. I know the dynamics of 
gaming, whether it's Native American gaming or 
gaming in general, has changed. And I also know 
that we have had or in the process of having 
future competition from surrounding states that 
we border now. 

And understanding that, when the Mashantuckets 
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were first recognized and followed by the Mohegan 
Tribe, in that original compact agreement the two 
Tribes incurred most of the cost of doing 
business within our state. And we don't do that 
for other corporations within our state right now 
and we want to try to keep them as competitive as 
possible with the amount of people that are 
employed at our two Native American Tribes, but 
with the understanding of the sovereign nation 
that you have, that we have a very unique 
relationship between sovereign nation and the 
State of Connecticut. And the revenues that 
has -- come into our state is by far the most 
generous in the country with Native American 
Tribes within our state. 

So, I think it's important to realize that you, 
as a sovereign nation, are trying to follow all 
the laws of not only your sovereign nation but of 
our State to keep you as competitive as possible. 
Because I know that we•re looking at similar 
changes in consumer protection with ~iquor 
control because it•s important to let other 
members know of this Committee of the 
hundred-percent cost that's been incurred as you 
were recognized. And I don't know if you want to 
comment about that, because you are one of the 
original legal persons that put this together, 
maybe just to give a little brief history of what 
has transpired since those days. 

JACKSON KING: Well, you're right. For example, the 
original -- the compact, at least -- not the 
original, it's the only compact -- provides for 
the -- reimbursement to the State of certain 
fees. And those fees certainly involve, when you 
read the compact, the licensing costs incurred by 
the State, both the Department of Special Revenue 
and the State Police. It calls for gaming 
investigations. We reimburse the State. But 
over the years it kind of grew, and as we were 
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making tons of money people weren't kind of 
watching. And, so, if we had five or six liquor 
control agents, and I think you had about a third 
of the agents in the state of Connecticut were 
full time in the two casinos, we're paying for 
that. But it doesn't -- yet we're not required 
to pay for it. 

So, we have to be careful. I mean, we have to be 
very careful of their money now. Things are 
getting tougher and tougher. And as you know, 
we're restructuring our debt. And, so, all I can 
say is the administration has been very realistic 
and very cooperative, as has the State in 
general, in recognizing that we have new 
competition out there and it's in all of our best 
interests to have Foxwoods and Mohegan as 
flourishing employers in the state of 
Connecticut. And that means we can all work 
together hopefully to combat the competition 
that's coming from other states. But it's been 
great. I mean, the State's been very, very good 
to work with on this, very realistic about the 
problems. 

You got problems, we've got problems. We're all 
working together. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Jackson. Senator? 

SENATOR OSTEN: I just have a question. 
talking about the labor law, pieces 
you said it was online? 

JACKSON KING: Yes. 

When you were 
of it, and 

SENATOR OSTEN: Because I'm on your website now and I 
see it says, Mashantucket employment rights 
office, but there's no link in there. So, I 
would just let you know that if we're looking for 
it, it's not -- it's not allowing it to be opened 
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up. There's nothing behind it other than saying 
that. 

JACKSON KING: Well, we have, we have a separate law 
which we call marrow, which is Mashantucket 
Employment Rights Code, I think it is, and we 
have a MERO officer, but that is more focused 
on -- that's not -- that's not focused on the 
labor law. I think we might have a -- it might 
be called Mashantucket Pequot labor code or labor 
law. 

SENATOR OSTEN: I don•t see it, but I -- if we 
could -- I don't need to be labor it. 

JACKSON KING: I can send it to you. 

SENATOR OSTEN: If you could send it to me, I'd just 
appreciate it. Thanks. 

REP. DARGAN: Senator Hartley. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you very much. And it•s been 
a journey and, yes, now the landscape has 
changed. And, of course, we have all of these 
players that are literally on our doorstep. 

Did I understand you to say that the compact does 
not call specifically for the payment of such 
things as the liquor control officer? 

JACKSON KING: No, it doesn't. It doesn't even 
mention it. It's only about two sentences in the 
compact, and I didn't come prepared to quote it. 
But it defines regulatory costs that we reimburse 
you for. So, it•s special revenue in their 
audit. They -- their audit function, it covers 
the State Police and other licensing costs 
incurred by the State in connection with 
licensing, and then I think there's a reference 
to gaming investigations. But I don•t -- I'm 

000449 



• 

66 
smj/rgd/gbr PUBLIC SAFETY AND 

SECURITY COMMITTEE 

February 21, 2013 
10:00 A.M. 

quite certain that neither liquor control or 
consumer protection or liquor regulation are even 
mentioned as far as costs. 

There's a separate provision of the compact that 
says that the Tribes will comply with the liquor 
laws of the state of Connecticut at the gaming 
enterprise in connection with the sale and 
distribution of liquor. So, that's why we follow 
State hours, State rules as far as the service of 
liquor, and we -- under that compact we pay the 
State a tax which we would not otherwise have to 
pay, but it's in the compact based on liquor 
sales. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you. And, so, then, the 
payment of troopers is not specified? 

JACKSON KING: Well, we pay for State Police expenses 
relating to -- relating to licensing and relating 
to gaming investigations. But nowhere in there 
is there -- do we have to pay to have them 
stationed there. Now, if we have a concert and 
we ask the State Police to send in some extras to 
cover the concert, like anybody else, we'd pay 
for that. We used to have State Police directing 
traffic out on Route 2 for years, and we always 
paid for that. That was at our request and we 
paid for it. But the State Police do have the 
right to an office there. They have a right of 
access as they talk, talked about. But we're 
more like a mall or Aetna Insurance. The State 
Police decide they should go into Aetna and 
investigate a crime, they don't charge Aetna to 
investigate that crime. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you. And to officer Dittman, 
so, your police officers are dually trained. Did 
I understand you to say 40 hours from the Tribal 
training annually? 
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WILLIAM DITTMAN: Yes, the BIA, the Bureau of Indian 
Affairs, requires Tribal police officers to have 
40 hours --

SENATOR HARTLEY: Annually? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: -- annually. And what we can use 
every third year that you have to be Connecticut 
POST retrained, you can use that 40 hours. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: You use that to meet the 
qualifications for POST? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Correct. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: I see, okay. And then, so, you 
would have three troopers on the gaming floors 
24/7, is that what I'm understanding? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: We didn't say that. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: No? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: That's the Commissioner? Yeah. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay. Well, that's why I was asking 
because that's what was testified to. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: I mean, they -- as a matter of fact, 
I mean, over the years they've had an office. 
The troopers are in their office at the 
reservation and they would be on the gaming floor 
as they see fit. I mean, they call their own 
shots. So, we don't have them posted on the 
gaming floor like a security officer. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: I see. You have your own officers 
on the floor? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Yes. Not necessarily the gaming 
floor. All the concourses and everything, but 
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they will travel through the gaming floors, but 
the State Pqlice investigate the gaming crimes 
with surveillance. They can look and see if 
someone•s cheating or anything like that. And if 
it's a very long investigation, they take all 
those. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: So, the way it is now, the troopers 
have an office which 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Yes. I think they might have two 
even now. 

JACKSON KING: Yes. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Right, yeah. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Is it proximate to the gaming floor? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Yes. Well, one of them is, yes. 

JACKSON KING: Well, we have five casinos. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay. To the gaming floors. 

JACKSON KING: Yeah. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: I think one reason they have two 
offices now is because we got so big. 

JACKSON KING: Right. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: They can be, you know, located 
closer to the action. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay. So, they aren't necessarily 
out on the floor, although they may be? 

JACKSON KING: Right. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Yeah, I'd say that's right. But at 
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this point right now, because we don•t have 
' the --

SENATOR HARTLEY: MOA. 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: -- MOA, the State Police are -- if 
we have a problem on the concourse, the State 
Police will get called and will have to respond. 
If they•re tied up, our offices respond. If we 
have to make an arrest, we•ll detain for the 
State Police. And it adds, too, when you go into 
the parking garages, the casino unit doesn•t 
cover the parking garages. So, we have to call 
the local troop and have them come over to take a 
DUI or evading motor vehicle accident, whereas 
with the MOA, our offices could take that and 
would allow the troopers back on the road. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: And, so, right now it•s just the 
actual casino, per se, not the, as you say, 
garages, parking areas? 

WILLIAM DITTMAN: Correct. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay, thank you very much. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you very much for your testimony. 

JACKSON KING: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Going back and forth on the list, the 
next presenter is from the Chief State•s 
Attorney•s office, Pete McShane. 
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PETE McSHANE: Good afternoon. My name is Pete \\eJ fo 3.3 h 
McShane. I•m from the State•s Attorney•s office 
in Middletown actually, in Middlesex County, and 
I 1 m here today to testify in behalf of the bill. 

Four years ago we had a horrible tragedy on the 
Connecticut River where a boater fell off his 
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are not being prosecuted as a result of unable to 
produce a blood, breath, or urine test because 
it's outside of that two-hour limit and I would 
ask that this body endorse the change that, that 
those outside two hours can be taken with certain 
extrapolation evidence back. I'll be back again 
next year if you don't, but I hope this is -- the 
fourth time is the charge and it does get passed. 
I'll address any questions at this time. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you very much. 

Questions? 

PETE McSHANE: Thank you, Chairman. 

REP. DARGAN: Any questions from members? 

Hearing none, thank you very much. 

PETE McSHANE: Thank you . 

REP. DARGAN: The next presenter is, is it Chief 
Darren from Stonington? 

CHIEF STEWART: Good afternoon. Thank you to the 
Public Safety and Security Committee for the 
opportunity to speak in favor of Governor's Bill 
6373. I'm the Chief of Police from the Town of 
Stonington and I have the honor of being the 
Chief in Stonington now for five years. I also 
am the President of Law Enforcement Council of 
Eastern Connecticut. The LEC represents 24 
police departments in eastern Connecticut and 
provides State mandated certification training 
for all sworn police officers of these 
departments. 

In addition, the LEC provides specialty training 
for command, supervisory personnel, and also a 
very popular active shooter program. Because the 
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LEC represents such a wide variety of police 
departments, we are able to be a clearinghouse 
for policy and procedure questions, hiring 
processes, promotional processes, equipment 
purchases, and regional law enforcement 
incentives. Both Casino Police departments are 
members of the LEC and have been so for many 
years. 

With the LEC providing the bulk of the State 
required training, which is 60 hours of training 
every three years to maintain your State 
certification, both Casino Police departments 
participate in these trainings and send all or 
most of their personnel now to at least the 
40-hour trainings we provide this is the same 
training that officers from the other 22 police 
departments in the region receive. Training 
includes domestic violence updates, hate and bias 
crimes, constitutional law updates, use of force, 
identifying and working with emotional disturbed 
persons, and active shooter just to name a few of 
the topics. 

I have had the opportunity to work with the 
leadership of both Casino Police departments and 
really especially the Tribal -- Mohegan Tribal 
Police Department. Two of their command staff, 
Deputy Chief Jeff Hotsky and Public Safety 
Director Joe Lavin, were actually my supervisors 
years ago when assigned to the Statewide 
Narcotics Task Force. And I actually had a 
ponytail way back then, if you can believe that. 
Furthermore, while lieutenant in Stonington, I 
worked closely with Chief Frank Gavigan when he 
was a captain in Norwich on policy development, 
and I've worked many years with Chief Dittman 
from -- when he was with the New London police 
department, and now with Mashantucket. Each of 
these leaders are quality people and do things 
right and I'm very happy to work each of them and 
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I'm happy they are part of our LEC family. 

Since the Mohegan Tribal PD's establishment, they 
have endeavored to hire certified police officers 
in preparation for this time. All their officers 
have been police officers from surrounding police 
departments, including some from the State Police 
which some of them are even assigned to the 
casino unit. The Mohegan Tribal PD and 
Mashantucket Tribal PD's basically patrol small 
cities. With the Mohegan Sun having an average 
daily population of approximately 25,000 people, 
visitors and staff and I believe probably 
Mashantucket is close to that or the same, they 
are faced with many of the same issues our 
communities face -- domestic violence, 
disturbances, medical assists, larcenies, and, 
yes, serving the public. Their law enforcement 
staff is trained to the same standards as police 
officers in this state and region, which is a 
testament to their desire to be professional and 
meet the standards of law enforcement in this 
state. 

Both PD's have been active members of the LEC and 
have become part of our region. Many of our 
citizens work at these sites and many of our 
citizens visit them on a regular basis. Local 
police departments have forged excellent working 
relationships with both police departments for 
the betterment of law enforcement and to solve 
crime through eastern Connecticut which is a good 
thing. We know who to contact now and have 
worked and trained with these officers, which 
goes to stability and continuity of service. I 
have visited both PD's on many occasions and have 
been impressed with the progress they have made 
in readiness for today. 

On a recent visit to Mohegan Sun, I was again 
impressed by the number of officers on duty and 
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visible throughout the facility. I am also 
informed their staffing levels and deployment 
options during busy times and special events and 
was again surprised by the number of officers and 
deployments they have done in the name of public 
safety. Needles to say in these times of 
Homeland Security issues, they seem ready 
respond and have a very active presence. 

to 
Each PD 

like any has dispatch centers, holding facilities 
other PD in the state, and actually each have 
impressive public safety complexes. 

The bottom line is that each of these PD's have 
worked toward this date today. Granted Mohegan 
Tribal PD is just a little bit further along and 
I know Chief Dittman just recently came on and 
has made great strides at Mashantucket. They are 
part of our region and now part of our law 
enforcement family. Each PD has worked 
tirelessly to train and reach a level of 
professionalism equal to police departments 
throughout this state. And with that, if there's 
any questions, I'd be happy to answer. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Chief. Thank you for your 
comments. I just want to let you know that that 
ringer is not that somebody won the jackpot at 
one of the two casinos because the (inaudible) of 
(inaudible) never won the jackpot at either one 
of the two casinos, but that's just the bell to 
wrap up. 

But are there any questions from members of the 
Committee? 

Hearing none, thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

CHIEF STEWART: Thank you very much. 

REP. DARGAN: I apologize. The next speaker is Deputy 
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track the officer that has done the Tasing as 
well as the race and gender of the person that 
was Tased. It also requires that the number of 
times a person is Tased is recorded. And we feel 
that getting this data will help the public 
understand how Tasers are being used in 
Connecticut. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay. Just so long as we have that 
in writing, that would be helpful. 

DAVID McGUIRE: Certainly. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you. Further questions? 

Hearing none, thank you very much. 

DAVID McGUIRE: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Our next presenter is Mark Brown. 
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MARK BROWN: Good afternoon, I'm Mark Brown from \}()) ~.31,3 
Mohegan Tribe Tribal Council ambassador. I want 
to say to the Chairman first off, I'm a little 
nervous that you said every time that bell rings 
somebody won at one of the two casinos. So, it's 
been a little tense here. 

Chairman Dargan, Madam Chairman Hartley, on 
behalf of Mohegan Tribe, I want to thank you 
to -- allow the Committee for giving us time to 
testify on part of the bill. This truly affects 
public safety on Mohegan land and this is just 
another example of the cooperative efforts that 
exist between the State and two Tribes. I also 
would like to add that the Tribes are two 
sovereign entities. This bill does help both 
Tribes, it helps the State as we move forward, 
but they will be treated in some ways two 
different ways, the reason for the MOA. On 
Mohegan, if you're a Native or non-Native and 
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you're arrested, you will be arrested under 
Connecticut statute and you'll be prosecuted in 
Connecticut Court. So, it makes it, from our 
perspective, a little bit cleaner situation. 

To testify on behalf of the Mohegan Tribe, I'd 
like to introduce Joe Lavin, Executive Director 
of Public Safety for the Mohegan Tribe. 

JOE LAVIN: Good morning. Thank you for allowing me 
to provide testimony. 

My name is Joe Lavin. I'm the Executive Director 
of Public Safety for the sovereign Mohegan Tribe. 
I started my new career with the Mohegan Tribe 
immediately following my retirement from the 
Connecticut State Police nearly 17 years ago. I 
am testifying in support of Bill Number 6373, An 
Act Concerning the Policing. of Tribal Land, a 
bill that will serve both the Mohegan Tribe and 
the State by streamlining the delivery of police 
services, eliminating the present duplication of 
effort, and resulting in more efficient and 
effective working relationship with the State 
Police. This bill would, in effect, recognize 
the Mohegan Tribe's authority and responsibility 
for public safety on the Mohegan Reservation and 
in the Mohegan Sun Casino, and set the framework 
for establishing an agreement on how our 
governments will work together for everyone's 
benefit. 

I want to begin by saying that as a federally 
recognized Tribe and the operators of one of the 
largest casinos in the country, the safety and 
security of our patrons, our employees, and 
Tribal members is our number one concern. The 
Mohegan Public Safety Department consists of 
multiple departments: Police surveillance, 
security, as well as fire and emergency medical 
services, working cooperatively as a single unit 

000465 



• 

• 

• 

82 
smj/rgd/gbr PUBLIC SAFETY AND 

SECURITY COMMITTEE 

February 21, 2013 
10:00 A.M. 

devoted to providing public safety. The Mohegan 
Tribal Police Department has -- currently has 22 
officers, and as of April 1st we'll be expanding 
to 26 officers. 

All the Tribal officers are required to go 
through federally deputized and Connecticut POST 
certified. Every one of our officers has served 
at a municipal police department or with the 
Connecticut State Police, representing the total 
law enforcement experience in excess of 525 
years. As of April 1st, nine members of our 
department will be retired members of the 
Connecticut State Police with six having been 
assigned to the State Police casino unit. This 
diversity of experience provides a solid base for 
a truly professional police department. 

On a regular weekday, there are up to five 
uniformed Tribal police officers on-site at all 
times, on weekends up to seven officers, and 
during peak weekend hours and during special 
events, the Tribal Police may have as many as 10 
officers on duty. The Mohegan security and 
surveillance team monitors and patrols the 
property with more than 4,000 cameras, 53 
security officers and supervisors, eight vehicles 
and patrol bicycles, providing eyes, ears, and 
support for the uniformed travel officers. 

Our fire department and emergency medical 
services team are recognized by the American 
Heart Association for their superior training and 
emergency response record. They are also part of 
the region's mutual aid, providing emergency 
service to numerous surrounding towns. As a 
result of our providing paramedic service to the 
region, it is much safer and many lives have been 
saved. Our well equipped Dispatch center is 
staffed with 11 employees, all State certified as 
public safety tell communicators. Our Dispatch 
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center is equipped with collect NCIC terminals 
for both State and Federal use. And our 
direct -- we also maintain direct radio 
communication with the State Police at all times. 

We are frequently called upon to assist other 
State, municipal and Federal law enforcement 
agencies with their investigations. I have full 
confidence in our Public Safety team. I can tell 
you without equivocation that the Mohegan 
Reservation and Mohegan Sun are among the safest 
locations in Connecticut. 

This bill is right for the Tribe and for the 
State of Connecticut, and most importantly, it is 
right for everyone who visits the Reservation and 
Mohegan Sun. 

Again, thank you for allowing me. 

REP. DARGAN: Are there any other comments from any of 
the other individuals? No? 

Questions? 

Mark, I know you have a unique perspective, not 
only being a member of the Tribal Council and 
being the past Chair of that. You're also 
someone that served in law enforcement and POST. 
And, so, maybe you'd like to expand on that with 
your background of not only being on the Tribal 
Council, but being in law enforcement. 

MARK BROWN: Absolutely. I was a police officer in 
the City of Norwich for a number of years, and 
then a couple of years in Montville prior to 
being elected to the Tribal Council. Had to make 
a decision whether to venture off into politics 
or stay as a police officer. I made the wrong 
decision. But with that, to me the most 
important thing was -- is protection on the 
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reservation. Understanding what the State Police 
was going to do, which is a great thing as far as 
coverage on a reservation, it was still those 
gaps where if you, like in the State of 
Connecticut, if there's a call for an emergency, 
you want that response right away. And if we 
could help to increase that ability, reduce that 
time line by having our own Tribal Police working 
in conjunction with the State Police, that was 
our goal early on. And I will say that maybe I 
took it a little too personal, but to this day 
now here we are 27 officers and quite a resume of 
officers. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you for that. And I guess my, 
just last comment, I don't know, Tribal 
Ambassador means a demotion or promotion, but 
whatever that stands for. 

MARK BROWN: When you've been on the Tribal Council so 
long they got to give you something to make you 
smile . 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions from any Committee 
members? Senator. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you for being with us. So, 
I'm reading the testimony here and it says, as of 
April 1st there -- State Police will have six 
assigned to the casino unit, three detectives, 
three sergeants? 

JOE LAVIN: No, that is, we will have -- six of our 
officers will have worked in, within the casino 
unit. They have retired and now will be working 
for us. And three of them worked as detectives 
in the State Police, and three of them were 
sergeants in the State Police. We are hiring 
them April 1st (inaudible). 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Okay. And, so, then, with regard to 
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our State troopers who are assigned there 
physically at the casino, you have three there 
now? 

JOE LAVIN: I don't know what their manpower is. We 
have a contingency on-site. They have their 
office. We work with them on a regular basis and 
they also have a sergeant assigned there as well. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: So, but you don't know what their 
staffing level is? 

JOE LAVIN: No, I couldn't testify to that. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Does it vary? 

JOE LAVIN: Again, I don't know what their scheduling 
is, but they do have a presence there. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Twenty-four/seven? 

JOE LAVIN: Yes . 

SENATOR HARTLEY: And are they on the casino floor? 

JOE LAVIN: They have the capability of being 
anywhere. Their main focus is the casino floor. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: These are uniformed officers? 

JOE LAVIN: They are uniformed officers as of the 
first of the year, I believe. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: And they do not respond to anything 
in the outer perimeter, parking lot, parking 
garage? 

JOE LAVIN: We have been requested by the State to be 
the first responders to all the amenities outside 
of the casino floor. And then once we determine 
that it would require an arrest --
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SENATOR HARTLEY: If there•s a requirement --

JOE LAVIN: -- (inaudible) then we would call the 
State Police and they would come in support of 
us. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Well, thank you very much. And 
thanks for all of your professionalism that you 
bring to the job. 

Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you. Further questions from any 
Committee members? 

Just a follow-up. In the times I frequent either 
one of the two fpcilities, besides special 
events, I•ve never seen any State Police people 
in uniform on the floor. I•ve seen personnel of 
the two Tribes there, one that were security or 
law enforcement personnel. So, I mean, is that 
accurate that there actually is State Police in 
uniform, or maybe they•re not in uniform? 

JOE LAVIN: They have, they have just -- they wore 
plain clothes up until recently, up until, I 
believe, January 11th is when they went into 
uniform. So, you would not have noticed them 
because they would have been in plain clothes, 
but they do have a presence there. 

REP. DARGAN: Okay, thank you. 

Representative Mikutel. 

REP. MIKUTEL: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Well, I•m glad to see that the State Police there 
are in uniform now. For a long time they weren•t 
in uniform, and I think the presence of a 
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uniformed officer at the casino serves as a 
deterrent. And, so, I want to encourage that. 
And I'm glad to see that policy changed, I think 
that Governor Malloy initiated. So, that's a 
good thing. 

You said, Mr. Brown, that -- the Chief said that 
part of this MOU would eliminate a lot of 
duplication that's currently existing that you 
people can take over. So, that should, that 
should be a benefit both to the State and to the 
Tribe. But the issue of coordination, I'm 
assuming that there will be that continued 
coordination between the State Police and the 
Tribe as -- or do you see any, any difference in 
that relationship between the State Police as a 
result of this MOU? 

JOE LAVIN: I would say the continue -- the 
continuation of communication between the two is 
being an essential element going forward that we 
would both want to know what's going on and where 
our problems are and how to resolve those. Still 
be a joint effort in providing public safety. It 
wouldn't be autonomous and be two separate 
entities operating without communicating with 
each other. I would say there would still be a 
continuation of what we have going on right now, 
a constant communication between the two 
agencies. 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions? I'd just note, just 
in closing, I know that, you know, after 9/11 
that we try to work in a more collaborative way 
between city, State, municipal and Federal and 
Native American first responders. And I know 
that after I was on a tour of the Mashantucket, 
their first responder in that region, they also 
have one of a piece of equipment in the fire 
service personnel that's in that area for 
regional use of first responders. And, you know, 
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I've come to the realization that, you know, we 
try to work a more collaborative way to share 
information and to make the residents of those 
communities more safer. And, so, I don't really 
see that there should be much opposition to what 
the two Tribes are trying to do as long as it's, 
you know, worked out as what I said, between the 
local, State, Federal and Native American Tribe. 

So, thank you very much for your service to your 
respective communities. And with that, since 
there's no other questions, thank you very much. 

A VOICE: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Next up is responder speakers, is it 
Chief Mike Spera? Followed by Representative 
Butler. 

MICHAEL SPERA: Good afternoon, Representative Dargan, 
Senator Hartley, and members of the Public Safety 
and Security Committee. My name is Michael Spera 
and I am honored to be the Chief of Police and 
Emergency Management director for the town of Old 
Saybrook and the vice-president of the 
Connecticut Emergency Management Association. 

The Connecticut Emergency Management Association, 
as you know, represents the interests of each 
municipal Emergency Management director in the 
State of Connecticut. Emergency Management 
directors are responsible for the creation and 
maintenance of emergency operation plans and 
contingency planning in their respective 
communities. They are true partners in public 
safety and play a vital role on any local, 
regional, State public safety leadership team. 

I am here today to provide testimony in support 
of House Bill number 6374, An Act Concerning 
Coordinated Long-Term Disaster Relief and 
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have come forward for funds and you have a 
balance left and that given fund you would be 
able to transfer it to another incident that may 
be forthcoming. 

WILLIAM RUBENSTEIN: It -- it should be governed by 
the -- the same set of rules that govern --

REP. GIEGLER: Right. 

WILLIAM RUBENSTEIN: --charitable donations, you know 
it -- in general -- and that is that funds are 
supposed to be used for the purpose for which the 
donor wanted --

REP. GIEGLER: Yes, okay. 

WILLIAM RUBENSTEIN: --them to be used. There are 
times in which that cannot happen by virtue of 
of -- of the purpose for which donation no longer 
existing. There --there -- there are mechanisms 
to allow you to do what is in the law called side 
prey, that is approximate the donor's intent and 
move the funds for a different purpose but it 
would be the same procedures that you would use 
for any other charitable donation. 

REP. DARGAN: Further questions? Thank you very much 
for your testimony. 

WILLIAM RUBENSTEIN: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Next presenter is Chief Michael 
Crowley. 

MICHAEL CROWLEY: Good afternoon, I would like to 
thank you for this opportunity to speak before 
the committee today . 
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My name is Michael Crowley and I am here to 
testify in support of Bill 6373 regarding the 
policing of Indian Tribal Land. 

As the Chief of Police in Groton, I am here to 
talk about public safety and emergency response 
programs in southeastern Connecticut. 

We have had a strong and cooperative relationship 
with the Mohegan Public Safety department since 
Mohegan Sun opened its doors in 1997 and have 
known some of their officials since long before. 

Like all municipal public safety officials, I am 
accustomed to working with state officials, and 
with surrounding towns and cities on a wide range 
of issues, including emergency planning and 
mutual aid response. In southeastern 
Connecticut, that community also includes the 
sovereign Mohegan Tribal Nation. 

In my dealings with the Tribe's public safety and 
emergency response services, I have -- I have 
observed them to be very professional and 
organized. 

All of the Mohegan Tribal Police Department 
officers have worked in the municipal police 
departments or the Connecticut State Police. 
Like the officers in my department, they are 
Connecticut-POST certified and bring countless 
years of training and experience to their 
department. 

The Mohegan police officers are our colleagues 
and our peers, and we work in cooperation with 
full confidence and mutual respect. 

It is also important to know that most of our 
municipal public safety departments participate 
in the region's mutual aid services and if given 
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the opportunity, I believe that the Mohegan 
Tribal Police Department would be an asset to the 
Law Enforcement community in the Eastern region 
of the state. I would not hesitate to call them 
for support in an emergency in my community. 

On behalf of public safety officials of 
southeastern Connecticut, I support this 
legislation because it makes economic sense for 
the Tribe and the State of Connecticut, and it 
will have a positive impact on the superior 
public safety services in the region. 

I have full confidence in our municipal 
departments, and in the tribe's public safety 
departments to continue to provide all of the 
police, fire and EMS protection that the 
residents of our region need. 

And with that I would be happy to answer any 
questions . 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you Chief, any questions at all? 
There are none. Thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

MICHAEL CROWLEY: Thank you 

REP. DARGAN: Next presenter is Michael Avely. 

MICHAEL ALEVY: Good afternoon Senator Hartley, 
Representative Dargan, Ranking members and 
members of the public safety and security 
committee. My name is Michael Alevy. I am a 
senior assistant public defender and I am 
appearing here today on behalf of the office of 
chief public defender to testify in opposition to 
raise Bill 856, An act according - AN ACT 
CONCERNING DOMESTIC VIOLANCE. Let me just say 
the outs that -- that are concerned with this 
bill in no way reflect our agency's opposition to 
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SENATOR HARTLEY: So -- so, yes to whatever end can 
be accomplished we would highly recommend that. 

MICHAEL ALEVY: Thank you. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you for being with us today. 
No further questions. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you very much. Next presenter is 
Andrew Matthews. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Good afternoon Senator Hartley, 
Representative Dargan and distinguished members 
of the Public Safety and Securities Committee. 
My name is Andrew Matthews, president of the 
Connecticut State Police Union. We are here 
today to speak in opposition of. Governor's Bill 
6373, AN ACT CONCERNING POLICING OF INDIAN TRIBAL 
LAND. 

We oppose the creation of memorandum of 
understanding between the Mashantucket Pequot 
Tribe and/or the Mohegan Tribe of Indians of 
Connecticut, which would establish the authority 
of each tribe's police officers to exercise law 
enforcement powers pursuant to Connecticut 
General Statutes. 

To our knowledge, no memorandum of understanding 
has been drafted, or exists that can be reviewed 
by the legislators who are now being asked to 
approve this significant change in policing at 
our casinos. However, we understand that the 
memorandum of -- of understanding must be 
approved by the Chief State's Attorney's office, 
the Commissioner of our Department of Public 
Safety and they jointly have the authority to 
revoke any such agreement in the future. We are 
very concerned with the undisclosed issues such 
as; specific duties and responsibilities that the 
tribal police officers will have. Who will they 
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report to? What impact will this change have on 
all those patronizing the casinos? And more 
questions can be raised, however they can only be 
asked once the agreement is made available for 
our review. 

One should question the motive behind this 
proposal. It is - is it to save money for the 
Indian Tribes and make them more profitable or is 
it to allow the tribes to have direct control 
through their officer's discretion on whether or 
not criminal arrest should be made and therefore 
jeopardize public safety in our opinion. 

People need to feel safe while visiting 
Connecticut casinos. Currently, both casinos 
have a full time Connecticut State Police 
presence that has statewide police powers and 
authority that effectively -- to effectively 
patrol those areas and objectively investigate 
any criminal allegations that come to their 
attention without any undue influence. We 
believe that by allowing the primary police 
functions at the casinos to be performed by law 
enforcement members under the direct authority 
and control of the tribal management it could 
lead to ineffective policing and could open the 
door for increased criminal activity by those 
looking to gain inroads into the gaming 
facilities to conduct illegal activity. 
Connecticut State Police personnel need to be an 
integral part of the overall security of the 
casinos in order to ensure gaming compliance and 
provide the maximum security for those visiting. 

In closing, the Connecticut State Police Union is 
willing to be part of the discussions that take 
part regarding this proposed memorandum of 
understanding and we will inform the Chief 
State's Attorney's Office and our commissioner of 
our intention. We thank the committee for this 
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time -- their time today on this important issue 
and we would be happy to answer any questions. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, Andy. Questions? 

I have a couple. You know, as president of the 
police union I -- I asked this questions before 
too. If thirty of our resident trooper towns 
decided to want to have their own law enforcement 
community and they were POST certified would the 
state police union be in opposition to that 
because of the communities that they represent or 
it an issue with overtime or what is the issue? 
Because we are still going to have state police 
personal at these two tribes. 

So I -- I am trying to understand the mindset of 
the state police union, why they would be opposed 
more law enforcement officials within their own 
preview and come underneath the same regulations 
of local and state police whether it is POST 
certified or entry level state police people that 
go through their certification. 

So I am just trying to understand why there would 
be opposition because I know that over the years 
too, that the Connecticut Police Chief's 
Association has looked for more broader arrest 
powers outside their jurisdictions, their 
communities and I thought that in a collaborative 
effort we are stronger in the law enforcement 
field if we work together I mean. So I am just 
trying to, you know, I threw a lot out there but 
I am just trying to see what the union's 
perspective -- if sixty of the communities that 
we have resident troopers decide 'we don't want 
resident troopers anymore, we want to form our 
own local authority law enforcement' and go 
through the same procedure that the two Native 
American tribes are trying to go through right 
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now. So I am just trying to get your comments on 
those. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes sir, thank you for the 
questions. There were a couple questions in 
there so if I don't answer all of them just let 
me know. I will revisit. One, if the towns 
wanted to organize their own police departments I 
think they would be well within their right to do 
that. There would be obviously an inflated cost 
or expense to the local tax payers because it 
cost significantly more money to -- to -- in a 
budget -- to have your own organized police 
department. You need a facility, you need a chief 
of police, you need rank, you need your own 
facility. So the resident trooper program 
provides a vast law enforcement resources that 
the department of -- that the state police 
provides at a very low cost. 

To have one resident trooper, many of them have 
constabularies, their own police officers that 
the resident troopers oversee and supervise and 
they are obligated to abide by the Department of 
Public Safety's operation's manual. 

So, they are supervised. In this situation it is 
completely different. We would say for example, 
when I take an oath of office to be a Connecticut 
State Trooper I take an oath and I swear that I 
will uphold the United States and the Connecticut 
constitution in performance of my duties. In 
this case, the tribe has their own constitution 
and their own government. So, I am not sure -- I 
mean it is from our perspective -- I am not sure 
that a tribal police officer takes the same oath 
of office to uphold the Connecticut constitution 
or Connecticut laws. That would be one difference 
and if -- if a tribal police officer were 
recognized under Connecticut General Statutes to 
be a police officer I would think it would have 
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to be some -- this is why the MOU is important, 
it would have to be confined I believe just to 
the grounds of the tribal grounds because under 
54-1F, if they are recognized as a police officer 
under Connecticut General Statute when off duty, 
off the tribal grounds anywhere in the state of 
Connecticut they would have the ability to make 
an arrest, a felony arrest. So, these are all 
questions that we should probably discuss 
together. There are other issues, I do not know 
if I answered every single one of your questions 
but--

REP. DARGAN: Just, you know I am just confused 
because I just feel the two tribes have the right 
that -- have their own recognition, one and have 
their own recognition as law enforcement 
personnel if they go through the same procedures 
as local law enforcement personnel does or 
somebody that is a, you know sworn duty as a 
state police officer. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Sure. 

REP. DARGAN: And I thought that was pretty clear from 
what -- under Secretary Lawler said that they 
would come underneath the same laws or previews 
that local and state police would, so those are 
just some of my concerns but -- questions from 
other committee members? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: I would just add one more follow up 
to that. Your question is that having spoken to 
members that work at the casinos, there is a 
distinction between whether you are 
Representative Dargan going down and pulling 
playing slots or you are a tribal member. If 
there is an -- if there is an allegation of 
criminal misconduct and you are a tribal member 
you are treated differently by the tribal police 
than you are treated by the state police. The 
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state police are impartial to everyone. It does 
not matter if you are a high roller, if you are a 
tribal member or a guest from outside the state 
of Connecticut. If you commit a crime, you are 
being taken into custody and you are going to the 
troop. Having spoken to some of our members that 
work there I don't know that that is necessarily 
true when it is a tribal police officer 
interacting with a tribal member that gets 
referred to the tribal council rather than being 
arrested and taken into custody. So I think that 
is something that we should consider too. 

REP. DARGAN: Right, I heard comments earlier and 
maybe I stand corrected from Jackson King who is 
the lawyer for years for the Mashantucket Pequots 
that said there is an issue when dealing with a 
tribal person. They have their own tribal 
council but when you are talking about a 
misdemeanor or felony, it would come underneath 
our state law and it is not done through the 
tribal council. If there is a murder done on 
tribal land it is not going to be done through 
the tribal court. 

ANDEW MATTHEWS: For a homicide yes, but the typical 
incidents at the casino are not homicides, they 
are misdemeanor arrests. So if their initial 
interaction with law enforcement is the tribal 
police it may not ever get reported to the state 
police to come and make an arrest and take people 
into custody. So it is just from our view, 
something that we should consider. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: So, and thanks so much for being 
with us. You raise some good questions and of 
course the MOA is not committed to paper and it 
is very much depended upon whether we pass this 
legislation. So, it would be very important for 
you to detail those questions, those 
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considerations and give it to us. I did not see 
written testimony on--

ANDEW MATTHEWS: We apologize. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: I just got it. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: It came in late. 

REP. DARGAN: But 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes ma'am. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: I think that 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Sorry. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: -- perhaps you need to delineate 
some of the things that you mentioned here today 
as we go through this process. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes ma'am. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Representative. 

REP. GIEGLER: Thank you very much and thank you for 
coming before us. Just one question as far as 
staffing goes. I am not sure if I heard the 
commission -- commissioner state that there is 
going to be an increase to the number of state 
troopers that would be in the casino and if I 
heard that correctly, what does that do for your 
overall staffing out of the troop that services 
that area? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Great question ma'am. Back to 2009 
we had 1283 troopers who are currently at 1081, 
so we are well -- we are below 200 troopers than 
we were just three or four years ago. All this 
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comes down to budget, that is our view. At the 
casino we formally had thirty nine troopers, 
sergeants assigned to the entire casino unit. 
That is not just MGM, Foxwoods and Mohegan. It 
is also three troopers assigned to conduct 
background investigations at an off-site location 
for employees of the casinos. 

So thirty nine total, we are currently at twenty 
one and what has happened over the last couple 
of years due to the shortage of staffing within 
our agency is that a lot of positions have gone 
unfilled. 

It is true that it has cost -- because of the 
lack of staffing there has been overtime expense. 
We always said that if we properly staffed the 
casino unit there would not be so much overtime. 
But, unfortunately our agency had -- had other 
places that the bodies were needed and that is 
what has caused -- we believe -- some of the 
issues that we are here today for . 

So we currently -- we need at least nine more 
troopers to even continue with the six that they 
claim that are going to be on duty, two at each 
of the casinos plus a supervisor to supervise the 
three casinos. Recently, they wanted to bring it 
down from six: two detectives at each of the 
facilities down to four but the union had 
discussions with the commissioner and the colonel 
and thankfully they decided not to implement that 
change. However, they have reduced our 
Wednesday, Thursday, Friday and Saturday nights 
from the hours of roughly nine am -- nine pm to 
three am, the tactical shift which was for heavy 
volume. 

There is about 50,000 patrons that go to the 
casinos on weekends, roughly 20,000 to 30,000 
during the week. So on weekends during those 
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hours because of the bars there is a lot more 
activity and if you read recently in the paper 
there is a lot -- there has been incidents of 
violence where, you know, troopers were needed 
there. We've -- they stripped that due to 
budgetary reasons. So, we -- we currently -- from 
the past, I think roughly it would be safe to say 
that we have saved the Mohegan and the -- the 
Indian tribes about $40,000 a month in the 
reduction that we have already incurred. So to 
maintain six: two at each facility - and if you -
- if you -- if you have ever been to Foxwoods or 
MGM there are about 6.7 million square feet. So, 
our position was that if you only have two 
troopers in the facility it is very difficult to 
-- you have to stay together for safety reasons 
but it is hard to cover that area. So, staffing 
is important to maintain. We would like to make 
sure that that is in the MOU because we know our 
agency even tried to go below the six that they 
are claiming are going to be there. So in the 
future we would want to make sure that the 
legislature could keep those six. Now, last 
point: those troopers are now in uniform, where 
in the past they were not. What -- what is really 
important from our perspective is, and without 
saying too much in a public forum, obviously in a 
large -- in the -- on the tribal grounds there 
are hotels and there is other -- there is -
there could be the -- some type of organized 
crime or criminal activity. The purp -- our view 
is that you not just need the two patrolling on 
foot on each casino, you probably need something 
equivalent to our major crime units to focus on 
prostitution, you know, human trafficking and 
other things that right now we do not have the 
proper staffing level to focus on so that should 
be our -- our goal is to make sure that those 
grounds are safe for patrons . 
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REP. GIEGLER: Just, that kind of generated another 
question. Now, I do not know what troop covers 
that area 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Troop E, Montville. 

REP. GIEGLER: Okay, now if there is an incident 
within any of the towns in that troop I know you 
only have a certain level of staffing of each 
troop throughout the state. Would you be having 
to pull troopers from their duties within the 
casino or would they be treated separately and 
not be allow -- be pulled for a major incident 
that might occur in Norwich or any of those other 
towns? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Another great question. It is 
actually since we have seen the staffing 
reductions that were implemented at the beginning 
of this year, January first no tactical shift. 
We have seen that Troop E has taken on even more 
responsibility responding to the casino to take 
people into custody and transport them to the 
troop to process them. So it is actually the few 
troopers that we have on patrol that are now 
seeing an increase in response to the casino 
units. So that is why we were so concerned about 
reducing it even from six to four because the 
responsibility is then transferred to the local 
troop and they are not increasing the staffing 
levels at the troop which can affect the 
surrounding towns and response times. So --

REP. GIEGLER: Now is that troop one of the ones that 
is involved in any of the consolidation of 
troops? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes. 

REP. GIEGLER: On plan? 
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ANDREW MATTEWS: The -- the centralized dispatch is 
currently being worked on in the eastern district 
which would mean that Troop C in Tolland would be 
the central location for dispatching. So, we -
it would be similar to out west in Southbury's 
area where certain hours of the day the troop 
could be closed and the lights could be off and 
the doors would be locked because there is no one 
in the building. So, yes that is actively going 
on now but right now it is open twenty-four hours 
a day, seven days a week. 

REP. GIEGLER: Do you know how many calls come into 
that particular troop? I know that when they 
were shutting down on doing major -- when they 
put us up in Litchfield County, they actually 
found that our troop actually generated the most 
-- as far as calls go. Do you know if that is 
the condition also of this particular troop, that 
it is really receiving more calls so by moving it 
up to Tolland it is going to have an impact? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: I believe we are fortunate in the 
southeast corner of the state we have a lot of 
correctional facilities so to -- to drop a person 
off not using the judicial marshals is a lot 
easier. However, I believe that Troop E in 
Montville is probably the most active criminally 
and motor vehicle with route 95 and route 395 in 
the entire state. I think that they generate the 
most criminal arrests and the most criminal 
reports that the entire state sees and some of it 
comes from the casino itself. I know for years 
that the legislature and public safety have been 
looking at the high frequency of drunk drivers 
coming from the casino and causing a lot of 
fatalities, not just from the casino but in that 
area and we just do not have enough personnel to 
focus on that, on all of it. So -- but Troop E, 
Montville is I would say safely is the most 
active troop in the entire state . 
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REP. GIEGLER: Now, not knowing the detail of the 
governor's budget, what was the line item for 
state police in the governor's budget? Does that 
allow you to hire more state police or did it cut 
back on the number of staff that you are allowed 
to hire? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: I think -- I believe in 2009, our 
department of -- the state police budget was $157 
million, last year it was $117 million - a 
reduction of $40 million. The two hundred 
positions that have not been filled and remain 
vacant I think are a way that the agency has been 
able to save money. But, I believe your question 
was about the current level? 

REP. GIEGLER: (inaudible). 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes, I have it back in my office. I 
forget but it is relatively -- it is about the 
same. There is going to be a class -- I believe 
they are looking to put in in June of 2013 of 
between eighty and one hundred troopers to 
replace those that are retiring or have been -
that they can see that currently exist. 

REP. GIEGLER: Okay thank you very much --

ANDREW DARGAN: Yes ma'am. 

REP. GIEGLER: for your answers. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you, I am just -- one other 
question that I have. I know you talked about 
before in referencing background checks, and just 
correct me if I am wrong because I thought that 
at one time special revenue which now comes 
underneath consumer protection there are three 
levels of background checks. Not to be 
disrespectful -- someone who cleans the bathrooms 
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and somebody that is on the executive level -- I 
did not realize that the state police did those 
background checks. I though those were done 
through consumer protection, except for the 
executives - the high end background or -- and/or 
the manufacturers that were bidding on -- on 
different contract there. So, if you could just 
tell me if I am wrong or just explain that to me. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes sir, our -- we have three 
detectives assigned to doing backgrounds for the 
casino unit. I do not know --

REP DARGAN: When you say the casino unit, are they 
doing background checks on Steve Dargan that is 
going to apply for the Mashantucket Pequots or 
the Mohegan Tribe to clean the bathrooms at those 
facilities? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: I -- I can find out for you but I 
believe that it is for employees applying to work 
at the casinos. 

REP. DARGAN: But I am applying to work at the 
casinos, but in my capacity of work I am cleaning 
the bathrooms. So, does the state police do a 
background check on Steve Dargan to clean the 
bathrooms? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: I'm not entirely knowledgeable of 
that, in that detail but I can find out for you 
and give you that information. 

REP. DARGAN: Okay and my last question would be then, 
you know, with the severe reductions of your 
budget and what is going on with the state and 
what is going on in the two casinos and their 
downsizing would not you want more law 
enforcement personnel there? Whether it is their 
own tribe, their own membership of people that 
are qualified just like you or somebody that is 
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qualified to be a cop in West Harford like he is 
or in West Haven or any of the hundred and sixty 
nine communities? 

I mean -- I thought that we would want as much 
personnel that we want to help whether it is the 
two tribes or our respective communities and I 
know for the most part that most communities do 
have, you know, reciprocal -- if there is a big 
incident where they could get first responders to 
come to those issues. So maybe I could just get 
your comments on that. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes, I do not want to be 
misunderstood. We have a tremendous amount of 
respect for many of the police officers both at 
both tribes. Many of them are -- some of them 
are retired state troopers who we have a lot of 
faith in and that believe they are competent 
people. 

I think that the distinction is -- as stated 
before, you do not have oversight. I think the 
state in our view, the state needs to maintain 
oversight. You are not talking about create -- no 
one is saying create a resident trooper program 
where the tribal police report much like a 
constabulary to the state police and they 
supervise them and insure that the laws are being 
enforced evenly and fairly without 
discrimination. 

So, to, you know -- we have respect for those 
people. We have been told -- not so much at 
Mohegan Sun -- but at Foxwoods they have hired 
people that have been terminated from other law 
enforcement agencies. They are not just people 
that have retired because they hit their 
retirement age. It is people that potentially 
have lost their jobs with other employers and I 
think the state should be focused on that because 
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it is the citizens of the state of Connecticut 
that go there to visit and if those people are 
interacting with the citizens then you should 
have oversight. That -- that's just where we are 
coming from. If you want to allow them to be 
POST certified that is different. They have to -
- in our view -- would be that they would have to 
take an oath, just like every other police 
officer in the state of Connecticut to uphold the 
constitution of the state of Connecticut 
regardless of who they are interacting with. 

REP. DARGAN: Just your comment someone who was 
terminated from a respected community. He or she 
then applies to either one of the two tribes. 
They do have to get POST Certified and they have 
a group that might not certify them. I mean, it 
has happened before where there have been state 
troopers that had been fired for whatever reasons 
-- for being arrested, local cops arrested. So, 
I mean I do not -- I am not trying to confuse 
this by saying that they have been fired from one 
facility --

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Uh huh. 

REP. DARGAN: in a law enforcement and now they are 
hired at this other facility. 

15:20:27 
ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes, each -- that is, that is a good 

point. Different agencies have different 
standards for employment. So, if I am -- in 
having negotiated or attempted to negotiate 
stipulated agreements to allow people to resign 
rather be -- than to be terminated in the past, a 
lot of times the personnel file will show that 
you resigned from your position and you were not 
terminated in lieu of termination. So a lot of 
the reasons why you are departed in your position 
in a law enforcement agency prior to your 
retirement age to collect the pension you leave 
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your employment under resignation and you are 
hired by another agency and the -- the new 
employer never knows the real reason why. So I 
am not suggesting that that is the case here but 
I think that there just needs to be oversight. I 
mean --

REP. DARGAN: What if the new employer -- I mean you 
talked about doing background checks on Steve 
Dargan to work to clean the bathrooms. Do you -
would not you think that the two tribes would do 
a background check on Steve Dargan if he wants to 
be a law enforcement official, to see his -- what 
his background status was? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Sure, having done background 
investigations for potential candidates to become 
troopers we do our backgrounds I believe -
because I have seen local -- some of the local 
municipal police department backgrounds that are 
done are exhausting. And -- for -- at our level 
we could spend two weeks investigating someone's 
entire life. I do not know that that is to the 
same standard at every other police department. 
So again, at different agencies have different 
standards and different acceptable -- even on 
polygraph exams they have different acceptable 
levels to -- for employment, so. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you very much for your answers 
and I know that there are some other police 
chiefs that might be coming up and I might ask 
them some of the same questions but is there any 
other questions from committee members? 

SENATOR HARTLEY: So Andrew, we are going to expect 
some additional input from you? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes ma'am. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: And you will get it to the clerk? 
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ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes ma'am. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: In a timely way? 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes ma'am. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: So we have everything. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: This week. 

SENATOR HARTLEY: From this, thank you. 

ANDREW MATTHEWS: Yes ma'am. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you once again Andrew. The next 
presenter is Senator Gary LeBeau. I do not see 
him here right now. The next presenter is Keven 
Kowalski. 

KEVIN KOWALSKI: All right then. That was quick. 

REP: DARGAN: You are the fire guy. 

KEVIN KOWALSKI: Thank you very much Senator Hartley, 
Representative Dargan, and members of the Public 
Safety Subcommittee and Security Committee. I am 
Kevin Kowalski and I represent the CT Fire 
Marshals Association. I am here today to speak 
on Proposed House Bill 6160. We support the 
intent of the bill, assuring that there are smoke 
detectors and carbon monoxide detectors in every 
residential building, and I want to make sure 
that everyone understands that we do want to see 
this in every residential building. 

We do, however, have two issues that we would 
like to further work on with the committee and we 
suggest requiring all residential buildings be 
required to have smoke detectors. Current statue 
requires smoke detectors only in those 
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REP. DARGAN: Next presenter is Chief Michael 
Superant from Plainsville. I probably butchered 
your last name, sorry Chief. 

MICHAEL SUPRENANT: Good afternoon. I am Chief Michael 
Suprenant of the Plainfield, Connecticut Police 
Department. I would like to thank you today for 
the opportunity to testify in front of you to 
support Bill number 6373. 

The Plainfield Police Department has had a strong 
and cooperative relationship with the Mohegan 
Tribal Police Department since its inception in 
1997. As a Chief of Police I have the pleasure 
to meet and train with command staff from 
departments all over the state of Connecticut. 
Over the past five years I have called requesting 
the assistance of POST certified training officer 
from the Mohegan Tribal Police Department to 
assist in the training of Plainfield Police 
Officers. 

I have always received the utmost cooperation 
from their Command Staff and officers. The 
Mohegan Tribal officers are POST certified 
officers with var -- with various degrees of 
expertise gained during their extensive careers 
as patrolmen, troopers, detectives and 
supervisors with local and State Law Enforcement. 

Through the years Mohegan Tribal Public Safety 
Department has provided information to my 
department which was pertinent to and has led to 
the execution of narcotic related search 
warrants, seizures of drug and arrests of said 
officers, along with information concerning 
wanted, missing and distraught individuals. One 
particular case which received notoriety was the 
arrest of a serial bank robber responsible for 
robbing three banks in Connecticut and 
Massachusetts. No lead was developed until the 
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Mohegan Public Safety Department provided 
Plainfield detectives with information which led 
to the identification and subsequent arrest of 
the individual responsible for the robberies. 

Lastly, the Mohegan Tribe had heard that the 
Plainfield Police Department was having 
difficulty funding the purchase of specialty 
bicycles to start a much needed community 
policing program. A representative from the 
Tribal Police Department contacted the Plainfield 
Police Department and stated that the Tribe would 
be donating four specialty bicycles for use by 
our -- our officers that are still utilized 
today. 

The Mohegan Public Safety Department has the full 
support, respect and confidence of the Plainfield 
Police Department. I encourage members of this 
committee to take a positive step towards further 
enhancing the law enforcement community of 
eastern Connecticut with the addition and 
recognition of the Mohegan Tribal Police 
Department. Thank you. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you Chief, thank you for your 
comments~ Any questions? I just, you know I sit 
next to a guy you know like the old rock group 
Guns N Roses, he is the gun guy and I am the hose 
guy, you know, cop fireman guy. You know and 
I've been to New York City for Firefighter Week 
and Law Enforcement Week and it is -- you know, 
when they hand out the metals, and it is pretty 
impressive you know, and no disrespect to law 
enforcement but I think us guys in fire service 
were betting together that law enforcement -
because everything seems to always be so 
territorial and respect Andy Matthews who is not 
here who is president of the police union, you 
know you heard some of his comments before and I 
just do not understand after 9/11 we try to work 
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in a more collaborative way on the federal level 
with the Department of Justice and the state and 
local law enforcement and the two or on a 
national level, tribal communities that have 
their own law enforcement and you --- you know I 
understand and respect his opinion and understand 
that he is trying to protect his or her 
membership there but I just think that we as a 
state work better together when all first 
responders work in a collaborative effort 
together. So I thank you for your service to 
your community and to my good law enforcement 
buddy from West Hartford. 

REP. VERRENGIA: Thank you I just have a quick 
question. In your opinion is there -- what would 
-- what if any is there any negative impact to 
this change would you say, having worked the 
state police and how it has worked for so long? 
It seems to me that, with the exception of one 
speaker that this is a win/win for -- for working 
with the tribes and also for the people who visit 
there as well. So, I was just curious if there 
is 

MICHAEL SUPRENANT: I personally don't think there is 
any negative impact. The only negative impact is 
getting back to Representative Dargan's comments. 
The negative impact is the self-serving on the 
state of the police -- the State Police Union. 
The negative impact is that their members will be 
losing money, their members will not have the 
overtime, their members will not be making 200 
plus thousand dollars a year. That is the 
negative impact. The positive impact is 
obviously the certified police officers, 
obviously the professionalism, obviously the 
training, obviously mutual aid and the things 
that we can do together to better serve eastern 
and southeastern Connecticut . 
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I appreciate that. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you Chief. Any other questions? 
There are none. Thank you very much. 

MICHAEL SUPRENANT: Thank you 

REP. DARGAN: Next presenter is Chief Matt Reed. 

MATTHEW REED: Good afternoon Senator Hartley, 
Representative Dargan, and members of the 
Committee on Public Safety and Security. My name 
is Matthew Reed, I am the Chief of Police from 
the South Windsor Police Department and I am the 
legislative co-chair of the Connecticut Chiefs of 
Police Association. 

My co-legislative member, Chief Tony Salvatore 
has been sick for several days and that is why he 
is not here today so please do not interpret his 
absent as any type of division or split in our 
position on these particular issues. 

We represent the interests of Connecticut's 
municipal and university police chiefs and we 
appear before you today to testify in opposition 
to House Bill 6014 AN ACT CONCERNING THE SAFE USE 
OF ELECTRONIC DEFENSE WEAPONS. 

We do not oppose the concept of this legislation, 
as we believe that orderly regulation of the use 
of any police weapon system is certainly 
appropriate. But we oppose the legislation as 
proposed and recommend that such legislation if 
enacted simply direct the police officers 
standards and training council, also known as 
POST to establish the training requirements for 
the use of electronic defense weapons for the 
departments that choose to employ such devices. 
Such requirements could be incorporated into the 
mandatory sixty hour triennial recertification 
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process that is already in place. There is no 
statute now, nor has there ever been a statute 
that governs police training and the use of 
firearms or any other police weapon system. 
Instead such training standards are set and 
governed by the police officers standards and 
training council. This subject matter is best 
administered through the collaborative resources 
of POST and the Connecticut Police Academy, which 
is a nationally accredited law enforcement 
training academy. 

The Connecticut Police Chiefs Association also 
opposes a portion of the proposed legislation 
that creates a specific cause of action for a 
violation of any policy regarding the use of 
electronic defense weapons. A person aggrieved 
by the police department's actions has a plethora 
of options to seek redress in any grievance 
regarding actions by the police. The Association 
feels that the legislation ought not to be 
creating such an invitation to litigate against 
our municipalities or the state. 

We also come today to speak of support of House 
Bill 6373, AN ACT CONCERNING THE POLICING OF 
INDIAN TRIBAL LAND. We the Connecticut Assoc 
Police Chief's Association support the 
designation of the Mashantucket Pequot Tribal 
Police and the Mohegan Tribal Police as POST 
Certified, fully qualified law enforcement 
agencies to police the grounds under their 
charge. With that I will certainly ask any 
questions, or answer any questions of those 
present. 

REP. DARGAN: Thank you chief. Any questions? Chief, 
just that I know that you know that these so 
called tasers, this is -- fairly new compared to 
the old Billy club right and so --
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Testimony of Joe Lavin . 
Before the Public Safety Committee 

In Support ofHB 6373, AAC the Policing of Tribal Land 

My name is Joe Lavin and I am the Executive Director of Public 
Safety for the sovereign Mohegan Tribe. I started my new 
career with the Mohegan Tribe immediately following my 
retirement from the Con.necticut State Police nearly 17 years 
ago. I am. testifying in support of Bill No. 6373, an Act 
Concerning the Policing of Tribal Land, a bill that will serve 
both the Mohegan Tribe and the State by streamlining the 
delivery of Police Services, eliminating the present duplication 
of effort and work more efficiently and ~ffectively with the 
State Police. This bill would in effect, recognize the Mohegan 
Tribe's authority and respo-nsibility for public safety on the 
Mohegan Reservation and in the Mohegan Sun Casino and set 

·the framework for establishing an agreement on how our 
governments will work together for everyone's benefit 

I want to begin by saying that as a Federally recognized Tribe 
and the operators of one of the largest casinos in the country, 
the safety and security of our patrons, our employees and the 
Tribal members is our number one concern. 

The Mohegan Public Safety Department· consists of multiple 
departments, police, surveillance and security, as well as fire 
and emergency medical services, working cooperatively as a 
single unit devoted to providing public safety .. 

The Mohegan Tribal Police Department has 22 officers and as 
of April 1st will be expanding to 26 officers. All the Tribal 

THE MoHEGAN TRIBE 

13 Cro~ Hill Road • Uncasville, Cf 06382 • Telephone (860) 862-6100 
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. 
officers are required to be both Federally Deputized and 
Connecticut POST -certified. Everyone of our officers has 
served on a municipal police department or with the 
Connecticut State Police. The Department is comprised of 
officers and supervisors whose careers include positions in 
their previous departments as patrolmen, troopers, detectives, 
sergeants, detective lieutenant and Captain, representing a 
Total law enforcement experience in excess of 525 yrs. As of 
April 1st, 9 of the department will be retired members of the 
Conn. State Police with 6 having been assigned to the State 
Police Casino Unit (3 detectives and 3 sergeants). This 
diversity of experience provides a solid base for a truly 
professional Police Department 

The Mohegan Tribal police respond to all calls at the casino 
and on the reservation, with staffing set to meet the changing 
daily demands. On a regular weekday, there are up to 5 
uniformed Tribal officers on site at all times; on weekends up 
to 7 officers; and during peak weekend hours or during special 
events, the Tribal Police may have as many as 10 officers on 
duty. 

The Mohegan Security and Surveillance teams monitor and 
patrol the property with more than 4000 cameras, 53 security 
officers and supervisors, 8 vehicles and patrol bicycles, 
providing eyes, ears, and support for the uniformed Tribal 
officers. 

Our Fire Department and Emergency Medical Services Teams, 
recognized by the American Heart Association for their 
superior training and emergency response record, handle calls 
for service on the reservation. They are also part of the 
regions mutual aid, providing emergency services to numerous 
surrounding towns. As the result of our providing ALS 
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Paramedic service to the region it is much safer and many lives 
have been saved. 

All of our Public Safety Departments work in close cooperation, 
24 hours a day, seven days a week to ensure safety on every 
square foot of our property, from the casino floors to the 
garages to the parking lots. 

All of the departments are in constant communication through 
radio and telephone, and a well-equipped dispatch center 
staffed with 11 employees, all State of Connecticut certified as 
Public Safety Tele-communicators. Our Dispatch center is 
equipped with COLLECT fNCIC State and Federal Terminal 
while having direct radio communication with the State Police. 

We are frequently called upon to assist other State, municipal 
and federal law enforcement agencies with investigations. 

I have full confidence in our Public Safety team. I can tell you 
without equivocation that the Mohegan Reservation and 
Mohegan Sun are among the safest locations in Connecticut 

This bill is right for the Tribe and the State of Connecticut, and 
most importantly, it is right for everyone who visits the 
Reservation and Mohegan Sun . 
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Good morning Senator Hartley, Representative Dargan, Senator Guglielmo, Representative Giegler, and 
distinguished members of the Public Safety and Security Committee. My name is Andrew Matthews, and I am 
President of the Connecticut State Police Union. We are here today to speak in OPPOSITION of: 

Governor's Bill No. 6373 

"AN ACT CONCERNING THE POLICING OF INDIAN TRIBAL LAND." 

We oppose the creation of a memorandum of agreement between the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe and/or the 
Mohegan Tribe of Indians of Connecticut, .which would establish the authority of each tribe's police department 
and police officers to exercise law enforcement powers pursuant to Connecticut General Statutes. 

To our knowledge, no memorandum of agreement has been drafted, or exists, that can be reviewed by the 
Connecticut State Police Union or the legislators who are being asked to approve this significant change in 
policing af the casinos. However, we understand that any memorandum of agreement must be approved by the 
Chief State's Attorney and that the Commissioner of Emergency Services and Public Protection and the Chief 
State's Attorney shall jointly have the authority to revoke any such agreement. We are very concerned with the 
undisclosed issues such as; what specific duties and responsibilities will the tribal officers have? Who will they 
report to? What impact will this change have on all those patronizing the casino premises? Will it remain a safe 
location for families to visit? Many more questions can be raised, however they can only be asked once an 
agreement is made available for review. 

Also, one should question the motivation behind this proposal. Is it to save money for the Indian Tribes and 
make them more profitable or is it to allow the tribes to have direct control through their officer's discretion on 
whether or not a criminal arrest should be made and therefore jeopardize public safety? 

People need to feel safe while visiting Connecticut casinos and we believe they are safe now. Currently, both 
casinos have a full time Connecticut State Police presence that has statewide police powers and authority 
that effectively patrol the area and objectively investigate any criminal allegations that come to their 
attention without undue influence. We believe that by allowing the primary police functions at the casinos to 
be performed by law enforcement members under the authority of the tribal management can only lead to 
ineffective policing and could open the door to increased criminal activity by those looking to gain inroads into 
the gaming facilities to conduct illegal activity. The Connecticut State Police personnel need to be an integral 
part o(the overall security o(the casinos in order to ensure gaming compliance and provide the maximum 
security for those visiting. 

In closing, the Connecticut State Police Union is willing to be part of any discussions that take place regarding 
the proposed memorandum of agreement and we will inform the Chief State's Attorney and the Commissioner 
of Emergency Services and Public Protection of our intention. We thank the committee for your consideration 
on this important issue and would be happy to answer any questions . 

February 21, 2013 CONNECTICUT STATE POLICE UNION 
Andrew Matthews, Esq.- President 

500 Main Street • East Hartford, CT 06118-1034 • 860-568-0500 • 1-800-842-8350 • FAX: 860-568-0503 
.._.,, E-mail: cspu@cspunion org • Website: cspunion.org 
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Chief of Police 
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February 21, 2013 

My name Is Michael Crowley and I am here to testify in support of BILL 6373 regarding the Pohnng or 

lnrilan Trtbal Land. 

As the Chief of Pollee in Groton, I am here to talk about public safety and emergency response programs 

in southeastern Connecticut. 

we have had a strong and cooperative relatlonshfp with the Mohegan Public Safety department since 
Mohegan Sun opened its doors in 1997 and have known some of their officials since long before. 

Like all municipal public safety officials, I am accustomed to working with state officials, and with 
surrounding towns and cities on a wide range of Issues, including emergency planning and mutual aid 
response. In southeastern Connecticut, that community also Includes the sovereign Mohegan Tribal 

Nation. 

In my dealings with the Tribe's public safety and emergency response services, I have observed them to 
be very professional and organized. 

All of the Mohegan Tribal Police Department officers have worked in municipal police departments or 
the Connecticut State Pollee. Like the officers in my department, they are Connecticut-POST certified 
and bring countless years of training and experience to their department. 

The Mohegan police officers are our colleagues and our peers, and we work in cooperation with full 
confidence and mutual respect. 

It Is also important to know that most of our municipal public safety departments participate in the 
region's mutual aid services and if given the opportunity, I believe that the Mohegan Tribal Police 
Department would be an asset to the Law Enforcement community in the Eastern region of the state. 
would not hesitate to call the Mohegan Tribal police for support of an emergency in my community. 

On behalf of public safety officials of southeastern Connecticut, I support this legislation because it 
makes economic sense for the Tribe and the State of Connecticut, and It will have a positive impact on 
the superior public safety services In the region. 

I have full confidence in our municipal departments, and in the Mohegan Tribe's public safety 
departments to continue to provide all of the police, fire and EMS that the residents of our region need. 

Jt•'Ai/2 Chi~d:ay 
"In Partnership With the Community 
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TESTIMONY OF JACKSON T. KING, JR. 

Representative Dargan, Senator Hartley and members of the Public Safety Committee, my name 
is Jackson King. I am the General Counsel of the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe, and we appreciate 
the opportunity to come before you today and testify in favor ofHB 6373, An Act Concerning 
The Policing of Indian Tribal Land. 

The Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Police Department and the Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Court 
system are very important aspects of tribal self-government for the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe 
("Tribe"). 

The Tribal Court system, including the prosecutor and probation officer, enforce tribal criminal 
law and are able to administer punishment and/or treatment programs on a very individualized 
basis. Tribal criminal laws are very similar to the criminal laws of the State of Connecticut. 
There are jail cells located on the Reservation and arrangements are made with outside prison 
facilities for any confinement more than a few days. 

However, under federal court decisions, the Tribal Court system can only exercise cnminal 
jurisdiction over members of federally recognized Native American Tribes. In addition to the 
limitation of jurisdiction over non-natives the maximum punishment our Court can impose is one 
year in prison and a $5,000 fine for each offense . 

As Chief Dittman will explain in more detail our Police Officers are highly trained through the 
Bureau of Indian Affairs and other training and have either completed or are starting their POST 
training at this time. 

Despite the federal limits as to criminal jurisdiction courts have held that Native American tribes, 
acting through their law enforcement authority, have the inherent power to maintain law and 
order on the Reservation. This includes the power to detain and hold a non-native individual 
accused of committing a crime on the Reservation as reasonably necessary until they can be 
transitioned to the state or federal authorities. Thus, throughout Indian Country it is common 
practice to "detain" and hold an offender until they can be transferred to the state or federal 
authorities for prosecution. 

As we envtsion it, this legislation and the Memorandum of Agreement between the Tribe and the 
State (the "MOA") that will result is an extension of the process which currently exists. The 
Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Police Department is created pursuant to the inherent authority of 
the Tribe and is an agency of the tribal government. The proposed legislation envisions the 
granting of authority under an MOA to the Tribal Police Department under state law, and to the 
extent the Tribal Police Department is exercising that authority, its authority is created and 
governed by the terms of the MOA. The MOA will define the practices and procedures to be 
followed by the state and tribal law enforcement agencies to maximize their effectiveness. Thus, 
among other things, the Tribal Police might be able to not only arrest a non-Native Amen can 
accused on the Reservation but transport that individual off the Reservation to the designated 
state facility. It is expected that the MOA will address numerous issues of concern to the parties 
including the details as to evidence, reports, bail, and other items. Hopefully, all of this will 



• 

000598 

maximize the assistance that the Tribal Police can provide to the State in processing non-Native 
Americans who commit crimes on the Reservation through the State system. Of course the 
legislation as currently drafted provides for the entering of an MOA that requires the approval of 
the State Commissioner of Emergency Services and Public Protection and the Chief State's 
Attorney, and the State may revoke the MOA through the joint authority of the Commissioner of 
Emergency Services and Public Protection and the Chief State's Attorney. 

In conclusion, the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe would urge the passage of this legislation and 
supports it as an opportunity for cooperation between the two jurisdictions in what should be a 
very efficient and effective manner . 
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Senator Hartley, Representative Dargan and members of the Public Safety Committee, my name 
is William Dittman. I am Chief of Police for the Mashantucket Pequot Tribe, and we appreciate 
the opportunity to come before you today and testify in favor ofHB 6373, An Act Concerning 
The Policing of Indian Tribal Land. 

I have 35 years' experience in law enforcement. I hold a Bachelor's in Criminal Justice and a 
Master's in Public Administration. I was hired by the Mashantucket Pequot Tribal Nation as the 
Chief of Police, with the understanding that I would move the department to aCT POST 
certified status. 

My intent was to hire certified CT Police Officers to enhance our patrol force. In July, when I 
came on board, we had 10 Police Officers, none of whom were POST Certified. As of this date, 
we have 20 Officers, 11 of whom are POST certified; the remaining 9 are close to completing the 
requirements for their certification. The POST Certified Officers hired thus far come from 
various municipal police departments, including New London, Norwich, New Haven and South 
Windsor. The combined experience of the Officers riow serving in our Police Department is 329 
years. We also have 7 POST Certified Officers currently in various stages of the hiring process. 

Our Tribal Police Officers undergo 40 hours of training per year from the Bureau of Indian 
Affairs, as well as completing the 40 hours of training every three years as required under CT 
POST. The training we receive from both the BIA and CT POST includes skill-based training as 
well as training in federal law and state law, respectively. The amount of training our Police 
Officers receive exceeds that of any municipal and/or state police department. 

In addition to our highly qualified Public Safety group comprised of Tribal Police Officers, 
Dispatchers, and Fire & Medical Emergency staff, we have 406 Security Officers and 61 
Surveillance Officers working in the casirios, with a total of 6,660 surveillance/security cameras 
that are monitored 24/7. We just completed our Tribal Police substation in the casino, which will 
allow our officers to operate within that venue. This, combined with our final staffing level of 
27 dual-trained Police Officers, has positioned us to assume law enforcement responsibility at 
the casinos, while concurrently working side by ·side wtth the Connecticut State Police toward 
the common goal of enhancing the protection and safety of the public. 

The proposed legislation will enable the State and the Tribe to enter a Memorandum of 
Agreement that will provide the Tribal Police Officers with the necessary authority to more fully 
address, working cooperatively with the State, non-natives who commit crimes on the 
Reservation. We support the proposed legislation and urge its passage . 
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Good Morning/ Mternoon. I am Chief Michael Surprenant of the Plainfield, CT. Police 
Department. I would like to thank you today for the opportunity to testify in front of 
you in support of BILL no. 6373. 

The Plainfield Police Department has had a strong and cooperative relationship with 
the Mohegan Tribal Police Department since its inception in 1997. As a Chief of 
Police I have the pleasure to meet and train with Command Staff from departments 
all over the State of Connecticut. Over the past 5 years, I have called requesting the 
assistance of POST certified training officers from the Mohegan Tribal Police 
Department to assist in the training of Plainfield Police Officers. I have always 
received the utmost cooperation from their Command Staff and officers. The 
Mohegan Tribal officers are POST certified officers with various degrees of expe'rtise 
gained during their extensive careers as patrolmen, troopers, detectives and 
supervisors with local and State Law Enforcement. 

Through the years Mohegan Tribal Public Safety Department has provided 
information to my department which was pertinent to and has led to fjhe execution of 
narcotic related search warrants, seizures of drugs and the arrests of said offenders, 
along with information concerning wanted, missing and distraught individuals. One 
particular case which received notoriety was the arrest of a serial bank robber 
responsible for robbing 3 banks in Connecticut and Massachusetts. No lead was 
developed until the Mohegan Public Safety Department (surveillance) provided 
Plainfield detectives with information which led to the identification and subsequent 
arrest of the individual responsible for the robberies. 

Lastly, the Mohegan Tribe had heard that the Plainfield Police Department was 
having difficulty funding the purchase of specialty bicycles to start a much needed 
community policing program. A representative from the Tribal Police Department 
contacted the Plainfield Police Department and stated the Tribe would be donating 
4 specialty bicycles for use by our officers that are still utilized today. 

The Mohegan Public Safety Department has the full support, respect and confidence 
of the Plainfield Police Department. I encourage members of this committee to take a 
positive step towards further enhancing the law enforcement community of Eastern 
Connecticut with the addition and recognition of the Mohegan Tribal Police 
Department. Thank You . 
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Testimony of Chief Darren Stewart 02/21/2013 re: Bill #6373 

Good morning/afternoon and thank you to the Public Safety and Security 

committee for the opportunity to speak in favor of Governor's Bill 1#6373. I am 

Chief Darren Stewart and I have the honor of being the Chief of Police for the 

Town of Stonington, but also the President of the law Enforcement Council of 

Eastern Connecticut. I have been a police officer in this State for almost 30 years 

and the Chief in Stonington for 5 years. The lEC represents 24 Police 

Departments in Eastern Connecticut and provides State mandated recertification 

training for all sworn officers of these departments. In addition, the lEC provides 

specialty training for command and supervisory personnel and also a very popular 

active shooter program. Because the lEC represents such a wide variety of Police 

Departments, we are able to be the clearing house for policy and procedure 

questions, hiring processes, promotional processes, equipment purchases, and 

regional law enforcement incentives. Both Casino Police department are 

members of the lEC and have been so for many years. 

With lEC providing the bulk of the State required training (which is 60 hours of 

training every 3 years to maintain State certification), both Casino Police 

Departments participate in these trainings and send all their personnel to at least 

the 40 hour training we provide. This is the same training the Officers from the 

other 22 Police Departments in the region receive. Training includes Domestic 

Violence update, hate and bias crimes, Constitutional law updates, Use of Force 

Training, identifying and working with emotional disturbed persons, and active 

shooter to name just some of the topics. 
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1 have had the opportunity to work with the leadership of both Casino Police 

Departments and especially the Mohegan Tribal Police Department. Two of their 

command staff, Deputy Chief Jeff Hotsky and Public Safety Director Joe Lavin 

were actually supervisors of mine many years ago when assigned to the Statewide 

Narcotics Task Force; furthermore, while a lieutenant in Stonington, I worked 

closely with Chief Frank Gavigan when he was the Captain at the Norwich Polcie 

Department on policy development. I further have worked with Chief Dittman of 

the Mashantucket Tribal PO when he was a New London Police Officer. Each of 

these leaders are quality people and do things right. I am very happy to work with 

each of them and we are happy they are part of the LEC family. 

Since Mohegan Tribal PO's establishment, they have endeavored to hire certified 

police officers in preparation for this time. All their Officers have been Police 

Officers from surrounding Police Departments, including some from the State 

Police (some were even assigned to the casino unit). The Mohegan Tribal PO and 

Mashantucket Tribal PO's basically patrol small cities. With the Mohegan Sun 

having a daily average population of approximately 25,000 people (visitors and 

staff), they are faced with many of the same issues our communities face

domestic violence, disturbances, medical assists, larcenies, and yes serving the 

public. Their law enforcement staff is trained to the same standards as police 

officers in this State and region which is a testament to their desire to be 

professional and meet the standards of law enforcement in this State. 

Both PO's have been active members of the LEC and have become part of our 

region. Many of our citizens work at these sites and many of our citizens visit 

them on a regular basis. Local Police department have forged excellent working 

relationships with both PO's for the betterment of law enforcement and to solve 

crime throughout eastern Connecticut which is a very good thing. We know who 

to contact and now have worked and trained with these officers which goes to 

stability and continuity of ,service. I have visited both PO's on many occasions and 

have been impressed with the progress they have made in readiness for today. In 
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a recent visit to Mohegan Sun, I was again Impressed with the number of Officers 

on-duty and visible throughout the facility. I was also informed of their staffing 

levels and deployment options during busy times and special events and was 

again surprised at the number of Officers and deployments they have done in the 

name of public safety. Needless to say in these times of Homeland Security issues, 

they seem ready to respond and have a very active presence. Each PO has a 

dispatch center and holding facility like any other PO in the State and actually 

each has very impressive public safety complexes. 

The bottom line is that each of these PO's has worked towards this date. Granted 

Mohegan Tribal PO is further along in the process and Mashantucket is very 

actively moving forward. They are part of our region and now part of our law 

enforcement family. Each PO has worked tirelessly to train and reach a level of 

professionalism equal to police departments throughout this State. With that, if 

there are any questions I would be happy to answer. 
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